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SESSION OF 2006 190TH OF THE GENERAL ASSEMBLY No. 42

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
The House convened at 11 a.m., e.d.t.

THE SPEAKER (JOHN M. PERZEL)
PRESIDING

PRAYER

HON. MATTHEW E. BAKER, member of the House of
Representatives, offered the following prayer:

Let us pray together.
Heavenly Father, in the name of our Lord, we come before

You in Your presence to thank You and to praise You for Your
goodness and Your mercy, grace, and love that You extend to
us every day.

Thank You for the honor and privilege of living in this great
State. Thank You for our freedom – for the ability to worship
and serve You freely. Allow us always to honor You and Your
ways.

We pray for the mothers and fathers and children of
Pennsylvania. We pray for the schools, the government
agencies, and businesses. God, we beseech Your throne this day
on behalf of these prominent leaders of our Commonwealth.
Give them Your truth and direction, Your wisdom and power,
and I pray for these State Representatives, staff members, their
families, and the people they represent. Bless them, Lord.

Lord God, we give You praise for what You have done,
for what You are doing, and for what You are going to do.
In our Lord’s name we pray. Amen.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

(The Pledge of Allegiance was recited by members and
visitors.)

JOURNAL APPROVAL POSTPONED

The SPEAKER. Without objection, the approval of the
Journal of Wednesday, June 21, 2006, will be postponed until
printed.

CALENDAR

RESOLUTIONS

Mr. S. SMITH called up HR 380, PN 2375, entitled:

A Resolution supporting a National Sex Offender Public Registry
(NSOPR) website.

On the question,
Will the House adopt the resolution?

RESOLUTION TABLED

The SPEAKER. The Chair recognizes the majority leader.
Mr. S. SMITH. Mr. Speaker, I move that HR 380 be placed

upon the table.

On the question,
Will the House agree to the motion?
Motion was agreed to.

RESOLUTION REMOVED FROM TABLE

The SPEAKER. The Chair recognizes the majority leader.
Mr. S. SMITH. Mr. Speaker, I move that HR 380 be taken

off the table.

On the question,
Will the House agree to the motion?
Motion was agreed to.

* * *

Mr. S. SMITH called up HR 665, PN 3772, entitled:

A Resolution directing the Legislative Budget and Finance
Committee to conduct a comprehensive study and cost review of
personal care home services in Pennsylvania, including the actual costs
incurred to operate a personal care home.

On the question,
Will the House adopt the resolution?

RESOLUTION TABLED

The SPEAKER. The Chair recognizes the majority leader.
Mr. S. SMITH. Mr. Speaker, I move that HR 665 be placed

upon the table.
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On the question,
Will the House agree to the motion?
Motion was agreed to.

RESOLUTION REMOVED FROM TABLE

The SPEAKER. The Chair recognizes the majority leader.
Mr. S. SMITH. Mr. Speaker, I move that HR 665 be taken

off the table.

On the question,
Will the House agree to the motion?
Motion was agreed to.

BILL SIGNED BY SPEAKER

Bill numbered and entitled as follows having been prepared
for presentation to the Governor, and the same being correct, the
title was publicly read as follows:

SB 1068, PN 1467

An Act authorizing and directing the Department of General
Services, with the approval of the Governor, to grant and convey
to Capital Self Storage Associates, LLC, certain lands situate in the
City of Harrisburg and Susquehanna Township, Dauphin County.

Whereupon, the Speaker, in the presence of the House,
signed the same.

THE SPEAKER PRO TEMPORE
(MATTHEW E. BAKER) PRESIDING

SENATE MESSAGE

AMENDED HOUSE BILLS RETURNED
FOR CONCURRENCE AND

REFERRED TO COMMITTEE ON RULES

The clerk of the Senate, being introduced, returned HB 496,
PN 4210; and HB 2381, PN 4211, with information that the
Senate has passed the same with amendment in which the
concurrence of the House of Representatives is requested.

BILLS REMOVED FROM TABLE

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The Chair recognizes the
majority leader.

Mr. S. SMITH. Mr. Speaker, I move the following bills be
taken off the table:

SB 809;
SB 810; and
SB 1007.

On the question,
Will the House agree to the motion?
Motion was agreed to.

BILLS ON SECOND CONSIDERATION

The following bills, having been called up, were considered
for the second time and agreed to, and ordered transcribed for
third consideration:

SB 809, PN 1020; SB 810, PN 1021; and SB 1007,
PN 1650.

BILLS RECOMMITTED

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The Chair recognizes the
majority leader.

Mr. S. SMITH. Mr. Speaker, I move that the following bills
be recommitted to the Appropriations Committee:

SB 809;
SB 810; and
SB 1007.

On the question,
Will the House agree to the motion?
Motion was agreed to.

BILLS ON SECOND CONSIDERATION

The House proceeded to second consideration of HB 258,
PN 4313, entitled:

An Act amending the act of June 13, 1967 (P.L.31, No.21), known
as the Public Welfare Code, providing for pharmaceutical modification
statement.

On the question,
Will the House agree to the bill on second consideration?
Bill was agreed to.

BILL RECOMMITTED

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The Chair recognizes the
majority leader.

Mr. S. SMITH. Mr. Speaker, I move that HB 258 be
recommitted to the Appropriations Committee.

On the question,
Will the House agree to the motion?
Motion was agreed to.

* * *

The House proceeded to second consideration of HB 2793,
PN 4268, entitled:

An Act authorizing the incurring of indebtedness, with the
approval of the electors, of $150,000,000 to provide additional funding
for the preservation of land for open-space uses and for the mitigation
of flood hazards.

On the question,
Will the House agree to the bill on second consideration?
Bill was agreed to.
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BILL RECOMMITTED

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The Chair recognizes the
majority leader.

Mr. S. SMITH. Mr. Speaker, I move that HB 2793 be
recommitted to the Appropriations Committee.

On the question,
Will the House agree to the motion?
Motion was agreed to.

* * *

The House proceeded to second consideration of HB 2795,
PN 4270, entitled:

An Act providing for the acquisition of property by the
Commonwealth and local government units to mitigate flood hazards.

On the question,
Will the House agree to the bill on second consideration?
Bill was agreed to.

BILL RECOMMITTED

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The Chair recognizes the
majority leader.

Mr. S. SMITH. Mr. Speaker, I move that HB 2795 be
recommitted to the Appropriations Committee.

On the question,
Will the House agree to the motion?
Motion was agreed to.

BILLS ON THIRD CONSIDERATION

The House proceeded to third consideration of SB 300,
PN 1902, entitled:

An Act amending the act of March 4, 1971 (P.L.6, No.2), entitled
“An act relating to tax reform and State taxation by codifying and
enumerating certain subjects of taxation and imposing taxes thereon;
providing procedures for the payment, collection, administration and
enforcement thereof; providing for tax credits in certain cases;
conferring powers and imposing duties upon the Department of
Revenue, certain employers, fiduciaries, individuals, persons,
corporations and other entities; prescribing crimes, offenses and
penalties,” further providing, in personal income tax, for medical and
health savings accounts; and repealing provisions relating to taxation of
medical and health savings accounts.

On the question,
Will the House agree to the bill on third consideration?

BILL RECOMMITTED

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The Chair recognizes the
majority leader.

Mr. S. SMITH. Mr. Speaker, I move that SB 300 be
recommitted to the Appropriations Committee.

On the question,
Will the House agree to the motion?
Motion was agreed to.

* * *

The House proceeded to third consideration of HB 2597,
PN 3915, entitled:

An Act amending the act of April 13, 1988 (P.L.349, No.51),
entitled, “An act designating a section of Traffic Route 63 in
Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania, as the Veterans Memorial Road,”
further providing for designation; and providing for signs.

On the question,
Will the House agree to the bill on third consideration?

BILL RECOMMITTED

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The Chair recognizes the
majority leader.

Mr. S. SMITH. Mr. Speaker, I move that HB 2597 be
recommitted to the Appropriations Committee.

On the question,
Will the House agree to the motion?
Motion was agreed to.

* * *

The House proceeded to third consideration of HB 2740,
PN 4172, entitled:

An Act designating the bridge to carry State Route 68 over the
Allegheny River from East Brady Borough, Clarion County, to Bradys
Bend Township, Armstrong County, as the Spc. Carl F. Curran II
Memorial Bridge.

On the question,
Will the House agree to the bill on third consideration?

BILL RECOMMITTED

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The Chair recognizes the
majority leader.

Mr. S. SMITH. Mr. Speaker, I move that HB 2740 be
recommitted to the Appropriations Committee.

On the question,
Will the House agree to the motion?
Motion was agreed to.

APPROPRIATIONS COMMITTEE MEETING

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The Chair recognizes the
Appropriations chairman, who would like to announce a
meeting of the Appropriations Committee at 11:15 in the rear of
the House; an Appropriations Committee meeting in the rear of
the House at 11:15.
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The House will be at ease.
Just a reminder, the Appropriations Committee will meet in

the rear of the floor of the House at 11:15.

BILLS REREPORTED FROM COMMITTEE

HB 2740, PN 4172 By Rep. FEESE

An Act designating the bridge to carry State Route 68 over the
Allegheny River from East Brady Borough, Clarion County, to Bradys
Bend Township, Armstrong County, as the Spc. Carl F. Curran II
Memorial Bridge.

APPROPRIATIONS.

SB 1222, PN 1829 By Rep. FEESE

An Act designating the portion of U.S. Route 6 in Linesville
Borough, Crawford County, as the U.S. Route 6 “Gateway to the
West” and “Gateway to Pennsylvania” and designating the portion of
U.S. Route 6 in Matamoras Borough, Pike County, as the U.S. Route 6
“Gateway to the East” and “Gateway to Pennsylvania.”

APPROPRIATIONS.

ANNOUNCEMENT BY
SPEAKER PRO TEMPORE

The SPEAKER pro tempore. For the information of the
members, it will be a few minutes before we get started, and
there is an informal caucus in the Republican caucus room.

The House will be at ease for at least the next 10 to
15 minutes.

The House will come to order.
The members will please report to the floor; members, please

report to the floor.

RULES COMMITTEE MEETING

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The majority leader requests an
immediate meeting of the Rules Committee.

BILLS REREPORTED FROM COMMITTEE

HB 2588, PN 4314 By Rep. S. SMITH

An Act requiring a circulating nurse in certain operating rooms.

RULES.

HB 2794, PN 4269 By Rep. S. SMITH

An Act providing for small disaster assistance, for low-interest
loans to individual disaster victims and businesses and for municipal
grants.

RULES.

HB 2802, PN 4290 By Rep. S. SMITH

An Act amending the act of July 2, 2004 (P.L.492, No.57), known
as the Sign Language Interpreter and Transliterator State Registration

Act, further providing for definitions and for State registration
requirements.

RULES.

BILLS ON SECOND CONSIDERATION

The following bills, having been called up, were considered
for the second time and agreed to, and ordered transcribed for
third consideration:

HB 2588, PN 4314; HB 2794, PN 4269; and HB 2802,
PN 4290.

BILLS RECOMMITTED

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The Chair recognizes the
majority leader.

Mr. S. SMITH. Mr. Speaker, I move that the following bills
be recommitted to the Appropriations Committee:

HB 2588;
HB 2794; and
HB 2802.

On the question,
Will the House agree to the motion?
Motion was agreed to.

HOUSE BILLS
INTRODUCED AND REFERRED

No. 2827 By Representatives HUTCHINSON, ALLEN,
BAKER, BASTIAN, BEYER, CALTAGIRONE, CAPPELLI,
DeWEESE, ELLIS, FREEMAN, GEORGE, GOODMAN,
GRUCELA, HARHAI, HASAY, HENNESSEY, JAMES,
KOTIK, LEACH, MARKOSEK, McILHATTAN,
McILHINNEY, PETRARCA, PETRONE, REED,
SCAVELLO, SONNEY, E. Z. TAYLOR, WALKO,
WOJNAROSKI, YOUNGBLOOD, GOOD, YUDICHAK and
BUNT

An Act amending the act of June 28, 1935 (P.L.477, No.193),
referred to as the Enforcement Officer Disability Benefits Law,
extending the payment of the salary, medical and hospital expenses to
Department of Conservation and Natural Resources law enforcement
officers under certain circumstances.

Referred to Committee on STATE GOVERNMENT,
June 22, 2006.

No. 2828 By Representatives PHILLIPS, GEIST,
STABACK, BAKER, BALDWIN, BUNT, CALTAGIRONE,
CLYMER, DALEY, DENLINGER, DeWEESE, FABRIZIO,
GEORGE, HARHART, HASAY, HERSHEY, HESS, JAMES,
KILLION, LaGROTTA, LEH, McGEEHAN, McILHATTAN,
McNAUGHTON, O’NEILL, PAYNE, PICKETT, RAMALEY,
REICHLEY, RUBLEY, SATHER, SIPTROTH, B. SMITH,
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SONNEY, E. Z. TAYLOR, J. TAYLOR, THOMAS,
WATSON, WILT and YOUNGBLOOD

An Act amending Title 23 (Domestic Relations) of the
Pennsylvania Consolidated Statutes, further providing for identifying
information in protection from abuse orders.

Referred to Committee on JUDICIARY, June 22, 2006.

No. 2829 By Representatives PHILLIPS, SURRA, GEIST,
BEYER, CALTAGIRONE, HARRIS, HERSHEY, HESS,
SIPTROTH, STABACK and E. Z. TAYLOR

An Act amending Title 34 (Game) of the Pennsylvania
Consolidated Statutes, prohibiting the use of facsimiles of game or
wildlife for law enforcement purposes.

Referred to Committee on GAME AND FISHERIES,
June 22, 2006.

No. 2830 By Representatives CLYMER, CREIGHTON,
FAIRCHILD, FORCIER, FREEMAN, GINGRICH,
McILHATTAN, NICKOL, RAPP, REED, ROSS, RUBLEY,
E. Z. TAYLOR, TIGUE and VITALI

An Act amending the act of June 3, 1937 (P.L.1333, No.320),
known as the Pennsylvania Election Code, further providing for
nominations by political bodies.

Referred to Committee on STATE GOVERNMENT,
June 22, 2006.

No. 2831 By Representatives SANTONI, DeWEESE,
GEORGE, CRAHALLA, WALKO, WRIGHT, BUNT, TIGUE,
COHEN, MARKOSEK, CALTAGIRONE, MANN, KOTIK,
SHANER, PETRONE, CAPPELLI, DeLUCA, JOSEPHS,
R. STEVENSON, BOYD, McILHATTAN, FREEMAN,
GRUCELA, PARKER, BIANCUCCI, YOUNGBLOOD,
MANDERINO, TANGRETTI, LEACH, ALLEN, DALEY,
PETRARCA, HERSHEY, GOODMAN, SIPTROTH,
FRANKEL, YUDICHAK, REICHLEY, BELFANTI and
HARPER

An Act amending the act of March 4, 1971 (P.L.6, No.2), known
as the Tax Reform Code of 1971, providing a tax credit to corporations
that provide child day-care facilities or subsidies for their employees.

Referred to Committee on FINANCE, June 22, 2006.

No. 2832 By Representatives BUNT, ALLEN, BALDWIN,
CALTAGIRONE, CRAHALLA, DALEY, GEORGE,
GILLESPIE, HERSHEY, JAMES, KOTIK, LEH, MAJOR,
MYERS, PHILLIPS, RUBLEY, SIPTROTH and WALKO

An Act authorizing the release of Project 70 restrictions imposed
on certain land owned by the Department of Conservation and Natural
Resources, Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, being conveyed by the
Commonwealth in return for the imposition of Project 70 restrictions
on certain land being conveyed to the Commonwealth by Skippack
Township, Montgomery County.

Referred to Committee on STATE GOVERNMENT,
June 22, 2006.

No. 2833 By Representatives ELLIS, FLAHERTY,
HUTCHINSON, ALLEN, BAKER, BALDWIN, BELFANTI,
BENNINGHOFF, BEYER, BOYD, BUNT, CALTAGIRONE,
CAPPELLI, COSTA, CRAHALLA, DALEY, DENLINGER,
DeWEESE, EACHUS, FAIRCHILD, FICHTER, FORCIER,
FRANKEL, FREEMAN, GABIG, GEORGE, GERGELY,
GINGRICH, GOOD, GRELL, HARPER, HENNESSEY,
HERSHEY, HESS, HICKERNELL, KAUFFMAN,
M. KELLER, KILLION, KOTIK, LEH, MACKERETH,
MAHER, MANN, MARKOSEK, McILHATTAN,
METCALFE, MILLARD, R. MILLER, S. MILLER, NAILOR,
PAYNE, PETRI, PICKETT, PISTELLA, PRESTON, PYLE,
QUIGLEY, RAMALEY, RAPP, READSHAW, REED,
ROHRER, SABATINA, SATHER, SAYLOR, SCAVELLO,
SCHRODER, SHAPIRO, SOLOBAY, SONNEY, STAIRS,
R. STEVENSON, T. STEVENSON, SURRA, TIGUE,
TURZAI, VEON, WALKO, WILT, WRIGHT, DERMODY,
GERBER, ADOLPH, RUBLEY, E. Z. TAYLOR, REICHLEY
and BARRAR

An Act amending the act of March 4, 1971 (P.L.6, No.2), known
as the Tax Reform Code of 1971, further providing for the definition of
“capital stock value.”

Referred to Committee on FINANCE, June 22, 2006.

SENATE BILLS FOR CONCURRENCE

The clerk of the Senate, being introduced, presented the
following bills for concurrence:

SB 1036, PN 1820

Referred to Committee on JUDICIARY, June 22, 2006.

SB 1201, PN 1735

Referred to Committee on RULES, June 22, 2006.

LEAVES OF ABSENCE

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Are there requests for leaves of
absence?

The Chair recognizes the majority whip, who requests a
leave of absence for the day for the gentleman from Lancaster
County, Mr. ARMSTRONG; from Berks County, Mr. LEH;
from Lehigh County, Mr. REICHLEY; from Bucks County,
Mr. STEIL; from Allegheny County, Mr. STEVENSON; and
from Franklin County, Mr. FLEAGLE. Without objection, the
leaves of absence are granted.

The Chair recognizes the minority whip, who requests a
leave of absence for today for the gentleman from Philadelphia
County, Mr. CRUZ; from Philadelphia County, Mr. JAMES;
from Lawrence County, Mr. LaGROTTA; from Allegheny
County, Mr. LEVDANSKY; from Fayette County,
Mr. SHANER; and from Philadelphia County, Mr. RIEGER.

MASTER ROLL CALL

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The Chair is about to take the
master roll call. The members will proceed to vote.
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(Members proceeded to vote.)

LEAVE OF ABSENCE CANCELED

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The Chair notes the presence
of the gentleman on the floor of the House, Mr. Fleagle, and
he will be added to the master roll.

LEAVE OF ABSENCE

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The minority whip requests a
leave of absence for the gentleman, Mr. KIRKLAND. Without
objection, the leave of absence is granted.

MASTER ROLL CALL CONTINUED

The following roll call was recorded:

PRESENT–189

Adolph Fairchild Major Ruffing
Allen Feese Manderino Sabatina
Argall Fichter Mann Sainato
Baker Flaherty Markosek Samuelson
Baldwin Fleagle Marsico Santoni
Barrar Flick McCall Sather
Bastian Forcier McGeehan Saylor
Bebko-Jones Frankel McGill Scavello
Belardi Freeman McIlhattan Schroder
Belfanti Gabig McIlhinney Semmel
Benninghoff Gannon McNaughton Shapiro
Beyer Geist Melio Siptroth
Biancucci George Metcalfe Smith, B.
Birmelin Gerber Micozzie Smith, S. H.
Bishop Gergely Millard Solobay
Blackwell Gillespie Miller, R. Sonney
Blaum Gingrich Miller, S. Staback
Boyd Godshall Mundy Stairs
Bunt Good Mustio Stern
Buxton Goodman Myers Stetler
Caltagirone Grell Nailor Stevenson, R.
Cappelli Grucela Nickol Sturla
Casorio Haluska O’Brien Surra
Causer Hanna Oliver Tangretti
Cawley Harhai O’Neill Taylor, E. Z.
Civera Harhart Pallone Taylor, J.
Clymer Harper Parker Thomas
Cohen Harris Payne Tigue
Cornell Hasay Petrarca True
Corrigan Hennessey Petri Turzai
Costa Herman Petrone Veon
Crahalla Hershey Phillips Vitali
Creighton Hess Pickett Walko
Curry Hickernell Pistella Wansacz
Daley Hutchinson Preston Waters
Dally Josephs Pyle Watson
DeLuca Kauffman Quigley Wheatley
Denlinger Keller, M. Ramaley Williams
Dermody Keller, W. Rapp Wojnaroski
DeWeese Kenney Raymond Wright
DiGirolamo Killion Readshaw Yewcic
Diven Kotik Reed Youngblood
Donatucci Leach Roberts Yudichak
Eachus Lederer Roebuck Zug
Ellis Lescovitz Rohrer
Evans, D. Mackereth Rooney
Evans, J. Maher Ross Perzel,
Fabrizio Maitland Rubley Speaker

ADDITIONS–0 

 NOT VOTING–0 
 

EXCUSED–14

Armstrong Kirkland Reichley Steil
Cruz LaGrotta Rieger Stevenson, T.
Gruitza Leh Shaner Wilt
James Levdansky

LEAVES CANCELED–2 
 
Armstrong Reichley

BILL ON THIRD CONSIDERATION

The House proceeded to third consideration of HB 2294,
PN 3209, entitled:

An Act amending the act of July 10, 1987 (P.L.246, No.47),
known as the Municipalities Financial Recovery Act, further providing
for contents of the coordinator’s plan.

On the question,
Will the House agree to the bill on third consideration?
Bill was agreed to.

The SPEAKER pro tempore. This bill has been considered
on three different days and agreed to and is now on final
passage.

The question is, shall the bill pass finally?

The gentleman, Mr. Cappelli, from Lycoming County is
recognized.

Mr. CAPPELLI. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Would the maker of the legislation stand for a brief

interrogation?
The SPEAKER pro tempore. The gentleman has agreed, and

you may proceed.
Mr. CAPPELLI. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Mr. Speaker, could you advise me and the membership

exactly how this legislation will affect the current
Municipalities Financial Recovery Act?

Mr. DIVEN. Yes, Mr. Speaker.
The purpose of this bill was in response to some questions

and concerns that were raised by Local 1 of the F.O.P. 
(Fraternal Order of Police) for the city of Pittsburgh. The city of
Pittsburgh was put under Act 47 by us a few years ago, and one
of the concerns that they addressed was some of the things that
the Act 47 coordinator was asking them to do had no financial
impact on their contract; in particular were management rights
that they bargained for in the collective-bargaining agreement,
such as transfers or seniority issues.

This legislation would require the Act 47 coordinator to stay
to financial impact issues and stay away from things that would
be contained in the collective-bargaining agreement that were
nonfinancial impacts for the city.

Mr. CAPPELLI. Mr. Speaker, would this strengthen or
weaken the coordinator’s ability to abrogate or modify
collective-bargaining agreements from the standpoint of being
able to further reduce employment levels?

Mr. DIVEN. Mr. Speaker, I do not believe that it would
weaken the Act 47 coordinator’s ability to do their job,
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but what it does do is it offers some protection to the
collective-bargaining process and it forces them to have the
labor management relation that traditionally takes place in the
collective-bargaining process, and it does not interfere with that,
and I think unfortunately the Act 47 process has gone a little bit
far afield of their intended purpose.

Mr. CAPPELLI. Thank you.
Mr. Speaker, one final question.
To your knowledge, has the Pennsylvania League of Cities

and Municipalities taken a position on this legislation?
Mr. DIVEN. I looked at the summary, and I believe that they

have taken a position against it.
Mr. CAPPELLI. Okay. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
That concludes my interrogation.
The SPEAKER pro tempore. The Chair thanks the

gentleman.
Mr. Hickernell, are you seeking recognition? Waives off.
The gentleman, Mr. Samuelson, from Northampton County

is recognized.
Mr. SAMUELSON. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
To interrogate the maker of the bill.
The SPEAKER pro tempore. The gentleman has agreed, and

you may proceed.
Mr. SAMUELSON. I just wanted to clarify for the record,

the applicability of this legislation is only for Allegheny County
or only for Pittsburgh. Are there any statewide components of
this legislation?

Mr. DIVEN. One second. It actually changes the Act 47
legislation, so any municipality that is under Act 47 would have
the same set of rules.

Mr. SAMUELSON. So any municipality currently under
Act 47 or in the future would be covered by this legislation.

Mr. DIVEN. Yes, Mr. Speaker.
Mr. SAMUELSON. Okay. And just for the record, just

please spell out what the impacts on the collective-bargaining
process are in an Act 47 municipality.

Mr. DIVEN. Just in this bill it would require them to deal
with financial impact issues.

Mr. SAMUELSON. So during the collective-bargaining
process, you would have to consider financial impact issues—

Mr. DIVEN. No. The Act 47 coordinator would be looking
at financial impact issues only. They would not be looking at
other things that would be contained in the collective-bargaining
agreement, such as things like transfers or things that would not
have a financial impact on the contract to the city.

Mr. SAMUELSON. What about staffing levels, how many
firehouses a community might have open; issues like that.
Would that be impacted by HB 2294?

Mr. DIVEN. I believe that would be an argument that would
be made that it does have a financial impact, and in those
specific instances, the Act 47 coordinator would be able to look
at it.

Mr. SAMUELSON. And last question. Under current law,
are not financial impact issues weighed? What is the change that
you are proposing in HB 2294?

Mr. DIVEN. Well, I guess the genesis for this legislation was
when it was brought to my attention by some of the members of
the Pittsburgh Police Department that some issues like prior to
Act 47 in their collective-bargaining agreement, the
administration of the police department was only able to
transfer officers three times a year. The Act 47 coordinator

came in and on their own decided to increase that to
10 transfers, involuntary transfers, and I think it was an
issue that they believed that they had won through the
collective-bargaining process that would give them the ability to
set their schedules and go about their lives without having to
worry about being transferred to a later shift or a different zone
in the city of Pittsburgh.

So when we had the conversation originally in drafting this
legislation, we looked at, you know, the purpose of Act 47,
which is to help the city of Pittsburgh and any other
municipality that is under Act 47 to get their financial house in
order, not to deal with management issues or micromanage the
agencies such as the police force. So what we tried to do was
tighten the legislation in Act 47 to keep them focused on
dealing with financial issues only.

Mr. SAMUELSON. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER pro tempore. The Chair thanks the

gentleman.
The gentleman from Allegheny County, Mr. Frankel, is

recognized.
Mr. FRANKEL. Mr. Speaker, thank you.
I really have not had the opportunity to look at this, though

I have now heard from the Pennsylvania League of Cities and
Municipalities and the Department of Community and
Economic Development, who are both expressing strong
opposition to this legislation.

I really think it is premature. I do not know if there were any
hearings about it, but apparently it is significant enough change
in terms of limiting the ability of municipalities who may find
themselves under Act 47 to get themselves financially straight.

So I would at this point oppose this legislation. Quite
frankly, I think it is something that is important enough that it
ought to have a greater hearing with respect to its implications
for not only the city of Pittsburgh but other municipalities who
may find themselves in the same position. So I would urge a
“no” vote on this.

Thank you.
The SPEAKER pro tempore. The Chair thanks the

gentleman and recognizes the gentleman from Westmoreland
County, Mr. Casorio.

Mr. CASORIO. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Mr. Speaker, I rise in support of HB 2294.
Let me read just briefly from a letter from State President

Mark Koch of the Fraternal Order of Police. They are in support
of the Diven legislation, HB 2294.

HB 2294, Mr. Speaker, does not repeal Act 47; it does not
restrict the Oversight Committee; it does not, Mr. Speaker,
change the percent of reduction mandated by the Oversight
Committee.

HB 2294, Mr. Speaker, will allow labor and management
working together to determine how they can achieve reductions
mandated by the Oversight Committee; it will provide a level
playing field, according to the F.O.P., Mr. Speaker, for labor
and management; it will also provide labor and management the
ability to work together, having input into the plan and
cooperate on the budget reduction mandated by the Oversight
Committee, Mr. Speaker; and according to the F.O.P.,
Mr. Speaker, it will allow for shorter periods of time with
implementation of the Oversight Committee with all affected
parties. And again, Mr. Speaker, there is some other information
from the F.O.P., but I will save you from that.
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Just to let the members know that, again, the Fraternal Order
of Police statewide is in favor of HB 2294, and I would strongly
urge your support.

Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER pro tempore. The Chair thanks the

gentleman.
On the bill, Mr. Diven, you are recognized.
Mr. DIVEN. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
First of all, I would like to thank the gentleman from

Westmoreland.
I do believe this is an issue of fairness. I think that we have

a collective-bargaining process in place in Pennsylvania, and
I think that in financially distressed communities, we should be
able to look at the finances and help them get their financial
house in order, but we should not allow a tool like Act 47 to be
used to circumvent the collective-bargaining process.

For that I would urge my colleagues to support this
legislation. I think it is a good, positive step and it is a fair step
in the Act 47 process.

So thank you, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER pro tempore. The Chair thanks the

gentleman.

On the question recurring,
Shall the bill pass finally?
The SPEAKER pro tempore. Agreeable to the provisions of

the Constitution, the yeas and nays will now be taken.

The following roll call was recorded:

YEAS–179

Adolph Fairchild Major Rubley
Allen Feese Manderino Ruffing
Argall Fichter Mann Sabatina
Baker Flaherty Markosek Sainato
Baldwin Fleagle Marsico Samuelson
Barrar Flick McCall Santoni
Bastian Forcier McGeehan Sather
Bebko-Jones Freeman McGill Saylor
Belardi Gannon McIlhattan Scavello
Belfanti Geist McIlhinney Schroder
Benninghoff George McNaughton Semmel
Beyer Gerber Micozzie Shapiro
Biancucci Gergely Millard Siptroth
Birmelin Gillespie Miller, R. Smith, B.
Bishop Gingrich Miller, S. Smith, S. H.
Blackwell Godshall Mundy Solobay
Blaum Good Mustio Sonney
Boyd Goodman Myers Staback
Bunt Grell Nailor Stairs
Buxton Grucela Nickol Stern
Caltagirone Haluska O’Brien Stetler
Cappelli Hanna Oliver Stevenson, R.
Casorio Harhai O’Neill Sturla
Causer Harhart Pallone Surra
Cawley Harper Parker Tangretti
Civera Harris Payne Taylor, E. Z.
Clymer Hasay Petrarca Taylor, J.
Cohen Hennessey Petri Thomas
Cornell Herman Petrone Tigue
Corrigan Hershey Phillips True
Costa Hess Pickett Walko
Crahalla Hickernell Pistella Wansacz
Creighton Hutchinson Preston Waters
Daley Josephs Pyle Watson
Dally Keller, M. Quigley Wheatley
DeLuca Keller, W. Ramaley Williams
Denlinger Kenney Rapp Wojnaroski

Dermody Killion Raymond Wright
DiGirolamo Kotik Readshaw Yewcic
Diven Leach Reed Youngblood
Donatucci Lederer Roberts Yudichak
Eachus Lescovitz Roebuck Zug
Ellis Mackereth Rohrer
Evans, D. Maher Rooney Perzel,
Evans, J. Maitland Ross Speaker
Fabrizio

NAYS–10

Curry Gabig Metcalfe Veon
DeWeese Kauffman Turzai Vitali
Frankel Melio

NOT VOTING–0 
 

EXCUSED–14

Armstrong Kirkland Reichley Steil
Cruz LaGrotta Rieger Stevenson, T.
Gruitza Leh Shaner Wilt
James Levdansky

The majority required by the Constitution having voted in
the affirmative, the question was determined in the affirmative
and the bill passed finally.

Ordered, That the clerk present the same to the Senate for
concurrence.

RULES SUSPENDED

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The Chair recognizes the
gentleman, Mr. McIlhattan.

Mr. McILHATTAN. Mr. Speaker, I move for an immediate
suspension of the rules for consideration of HB 2740.

On the question,
Will the House agree to the motion?

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The gentleman,
Mr. McIlhattan, is recognized.

Mr. McILHATTAN. Mr. Speaker, HB 2740 is a
bridge-naming bill, and I would ask for its concurrence.

On the question recurring,
Will the House agree to the motion?

The following roll call was recorded:

YEAS–189

Adolph Fairchild Major Ruffing
Allen Feese Manderino Sabatina
Argall Fichter Mann Sainato
Baker Flaherty Markosek Samuelson
Baldwin Fleagle Marsico Santoni
Barrar Flick McCall Sather
Bastian Forcier McGeehan Saylor
Bebko-Jones Frankel McGill Scavello
Belardi Freeman McIlhattan Schroder
Belfanti Gabig McIlhinney Semmel
Benninghoff Gannon McNaughton Shapiro
Beyer Geist Melio Siptroth
Biancucci George Metcalfe Smith, B.
Birmelin Gerber Micozzie Smith, S. H.
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Bishop Gergely Millard Solobay
Blackwell Gillespie Miller, R. Sonney
Blaum Gingrich Miller, S. Staback
Boyd Godshall Mundy Stairs
Bunt Good Mustio Stern
Buxton Goodman Myers Stetler
Caltagirone Grell Nailor Stevenson, R.
Cappelli Grucela Nickol Sturla
Casorio Haluska O’Brien Surra
Causer Hanna Oliver Tangretti
Cawley Harhai O’Neill Taylor, E. Z.
Civera Harhart Pallone Taylor, J.
Clymer Harper Parker Thomas
Cohen Harris Payne Tigue
Cornell Hasay Petrarca True
Corrigan Hennessey Petri Turzai
Costa Herman Petrone Veon
Crahalla Hershey Phillips Vitali
Creighton Hess Pickett Walko
Curry Hickernell Pistella Wansacz
Daley Hutchinson Preston Waters
Dally Josephs Pyle Watson
DeLuca Kauffman Quigley Wheatley
Denlinger Keller, M. Ramaley Williams
Dermody Keller, W. Rapp Wojnaroski
DeWeese Kenney Raymond Wright
DiGirolamo Killion Readshaw Yewcic
Diven Kotik Reed Youngblood
Donatucci Leach Roberts Yudichak
Eachus Lederer Roebuck Zug
Ellis Lescovitz Rohrer
Evans, D. Mackereth Rooney
Evans, J. Maher Ross Perzel,
Fabrizio Maitland Rubley Speaker

NAYS–0 
 

NOT VOTING–0 
 

EXCUSED–14

Armstrong Kirkland Reichley Steil
Cruz LaGrotta Rieger Stevenson, T.
Gruitza Leh Shaner Wilt
James Levdansky

A majority of the members required by the rules having
voted in the affirmative, the question was determined in the
affirmative and the motion was agreed to.

SUPPLEMENTAL CALENDAR A

BILL ON THIRD CONSIDERATION

The House proceeded to third consideration of HB 2740,
PN 4172, entitled:

An Act designating the bridge to carry State Route 68 over the
Allegheny River from East Brady Borough, Clarion County, to Bradys
Bend Township, Armstrong County, as the Spc. Carl F. Curran II
Memorial Bridge.

On the question,
Will the House agree to the bill on third consideration?

Mr. McILHATTAN offered the following amendment No.
A08420:

Amend Title, page 1, line 3, by striking out “Bradys” and
inserting

Brady’s
Amend Title, page 1, line 3, by striking out “Spc.” and inserting

Sergeant
Amend Sec. 1, page 1, line 7, by striking out “Spc.” and inserting

Sergeant
Amend Sec. 1, page 1, line 10, by striking out “Specialist” and

inserting
Sergeant

Amend Sec. 1, page 1, line 13, by striking out “16” and inserting
17

Amend Sec. 1, page 2, line 10, by striking out “Spc.” and
inserting

Sergeant

On the question,
Will the House agree to the amendment?

The following roll call was recorded:

YEAS–189

Adolph Fairchild Major Ruffing
Allen Feese Manderino Sabatina
Argall Fichter Mann Sainato
Baker Flaherty Markosek Samuelson
Baldwin Fleagle Marsico Santoni
Barrar Flick McCall Sather
Bastian Forcier McGeehan Saylor
Bebko-Jones Frankel McGill Scavello
Belardi Freeman McIlhattan Schroder
Belfanti Gabig McIlhinney Semmel
Benninghoff Gannon McNaughton Shapiro
Beyer Geist Melio Siptroth
Biancucci George Metcalfe Smith, B.
Birmelin Gerber Micozzie Smith, S. H.
Bishop Gergely Millard Solobay
Blackwell Gillespie Miller, R. Sonney
Blaum Gingrich Miller, S. Staback
Boyd Godshall Mundy Stairs
Bunt Good Mustio Stern
Buxton Goodman Myers Stetler
Caltagirone Grell Nailor Stevenson, R.
Cappelli Grucela Nickol Sturla
Casorio Haluska O’Brien Surra
Causer Hanna Oliver Tangretti
Cawley Harhai O’Neill Taylor, E. Z.
Civera Harhart Pallone Taylor, J.
Clymer Harper Parker Thomas
Cohen Harris Payne Tigue
Cornell Hasay Petrarca True
Corrigan Hennessey Petri Turzai
Costa Herman Petrone Veon
Crahalla Hershey Phillips Vitali
Creighton Hess Pickett Walko
Curry Hickernell Pistella Wansacz
Daley Hutchinson Preston Waters
Dally Josephs Pyle Watson
DeLuca Kauffman Quigley Wheatley
Denlinger Keller, M. Ramaley Williams
Dermody Keller, W. Rapp Wojnaroski
DeWeese Kenney Raymond Wright
DiGirolamo Killion Readshaw Yewcic
Diven Kotik Reed Youngblood
Donatucci Leach Roberts Yudichak
Eachus Lederer Roebuck Zug
Ellis Lescovitz Rohrer
Evans, D. Mackereth Rooney
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Evans, J. Maher Ross Perzel,
Fabrizio Maitland Rubley Speaker

NAYS–0 
 

NOT VOTING–0 
 

EXCUSED–14

Armstrong Kirkland Reichley Steil
Cruz LaGrotta Rieger Stevenson, T.
Gruitza Leh Shaner Wilt
James Levdansky

The majority having voted in the affirmative, the question
was determined in the affirmative and the amendment was
agreed to.

On the question,
Will the House agree to the bill on third consideration as

amended?
Bill as amended was agreed to.

The SPEAKER pro tempore. This bill has been considered
on three different days and agreed to and is now on final
passage.

The question is, shall the bill pass finally?

On that question, the gentleman, Mr. McIlhattan, is
recognized.

Mr. McILHATTAN. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Mr. Speaker, this legislation will name the new bridge that is

presently under construction that will carry Route 68 over the
Allegheny River from East Brady Borough in Clarion County
to Brady’s Bend Township in Armstrong County the
Sgt. Carl F. Curran II Memorial Bridge.

Sergeant Curran was a member of the Army National Guard,
and Sergeant Curran was killed while serving his country on
May 17, 2005, when his Army vehicle was destroyed by an
explosive device in Karmah, Iraq.

I ask for a unanimous vote, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER pro tempore. The Chair thanks the

gentleman.

On the question recurring,
Shall the bill pass finally?
The SPEAKER pro tempore. Agreeable to the provisions of

the Constitution, the yeas and nays will now be taken.

The following roll call was recorded:

YEAS–138

Adolph Ellis Killion Reed
Allen Evans, D. Lederer Reichley
Argall Evans, J. Lescovitz Roberts
Armstrong Fairchild Mackereth Rohrer
Baker Feese Maher Rooney
Baldwin Fichter Maitland Ross
Barrar Fleagle Major Rubley
Bastian Flick Marsico Ruffing
Belardi Forcier McCall Sather
Belfanti Frankel McGill Saylor
Benninghoff Gabig McIlhattan Scavello

Beyer Gannon McIlhinney Semmel
Birmelin Geist McNaughton Smith, B.
Blackwell George Metcalfe Smith, S. H.
Blaum Gillespie Micozzie Sonney
Boyd Gingrich Millard Staback
Bunt Godshall Miller, R. Stairs
Buxton Good Miller, S. Stern
Cappelli Grell Mustio Stetler
Causer Grucela Myers Stevenson, R.
Cawley Harhart Nailor Sturla
Civera Harper Nickol Taylor, E. Z.
Clymer Harris O’Brien Taylor, J.
Cohen Hasay Oliver True
Cornell Hennessey O’Neill Turzai
Corrigan Herman Parker Veon
Crahalla Hershey Payne Wansacz
Creighton Hess Petri Watson
Dally Hickernell Phillips Williams
Denlinger Hutchinson Pickett Wojnaroski
DeWeese Josephs Pyle Wright
DiGirolamo Kauffman Quigley Zug
Diven Keller, M. Rapp
Donatucci Keller, W. Raymond Perzel,
Eachus Kenney Readshaw Speaker

NAYS–49

Bebko-Jones Gergely Pallone Siptroth
Biancucci Goodman Petrarca Solobay
Caltagirone Haluska Petrone Surra
Casorio Hanna Pistella Tangretti
Costa Harhai Preston Thomas
Curry Kotik Ramaley Tigue
Daley Leach Sabatina Vitali
DeLuca Manderino Sainato Walko
Dermody Mann Samuelson Waters
Fabrizio Markosek Santoni Wheatley
Flaherty McGeehan Schroder Yewcic
Freeman Mundy Shapiro Yudichak
Gerber

NOT VOTING–4 
 
Bishop Melio Roebuck Youngblood

EXCUSED–12

Cruz Kirkland Levdansky Steil
Gruitza LaGrotta Rieger Stevenson, T.
James Leh Shaner Wilt

The majority required by the Constitution having voted in
the affirmative, the question was determined in the affirmative
and the bill passed finally.

Ordered, That the clerk present the same to the Senate for
concurrence.

CALENDAR CONTINUED

BILL ON THIRD CONSIDERATION

The House proceeded to third consideration of HB 700,
PN 917, entitled:

An Act amending Title 65 (Public Officers) of the Pennsylvania
Consolidated Statutes, providing for provisions relating to lobby
regulation and disclosure; making an appropriation; and making a
related repeal.
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On the question,
Will the House agree to the bill on third consideration?

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The House will temporarily be
at ease.

LEAVE OF ABSENCE CANCELED

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The Chair returns to leaves of
absence and notes the presence of the gentleman, Mr. Reichley,
and he will be added to the master roll.

CONSIDERATION OF HB 700 CONTINUED

RULES SUSPENDED

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The Chair recognizes the
majority leader for the purposes of suspension of the rules on
the Clymer amendment.

Mr. S. SMITH. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Mr. Speaker, the amendment to which we are requesting the

members approve a suspension of the rules is essentially an
omnibus-type amendment to HB 700. It is part and parcel of
what we provided late yesterday afternoon for caucuses. It is
obviously an issue that has created quite a bit of discussion over
the last several months around the Capitol. The reason that we
held over from yesterday was to allow for these various
components that make up this amendment, the components of
lobbyist reform that are embodied in HB 700 and the revisions
that are embodied in this amendment. The reason we asked the
membership to stay over today was almost exclusively for the
consideration of this legislation. We wanted to provide an extra
day just for members to fully digest it and to work within it.

Obviously, what we are doing here in HB 700 and with this
amendment is not the final product. This legislation does have
to go to the Senate. Therein lies the secondary issue,
Mr. Speaker, of why I would ask the members to suspend the
rules for the consideration of this amendment, and that is,
Mr. Speaker, that as we are currently in the process of budget
negotiations, last week we dealt with the issue of tax reform. It
was my hope – although, you know, obviously we have gotten a
little behind the schedule – to deal with the issue of lobbyist
reform in HB 700 this week. Next week we have a lot of work
to do yet on the budget, and all of those things considered,
Mr. Speaker, I think that it is in the best interest of moving this
issue forward and the best interest of providing this language so
that the Senate can then respond in a fairly short but timely
fashion over the course of the next week and that we might be
successful in putting a lobbyist reform bill on the Governor’s
desk before the legislature recesses at the end of June.

So for those reasons, Mr. Speaker, I would ask the
membership to approve the suspension of the rules and allow us
to consider the Clymer amendment.

Thank you, Mr. Speaker.

On the question,
Will the House agree to the motion?

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The Chair would like to remind
the members that on suspension the debate is limited to the
leaders.

PARLIAMENTARY INQUIRIES

The SPEAKER pro tempore. For what purpose does the
gentleman, Mr. Samuelson, rise?

Mr. SAMUELSON. A parliamentary inquiry.
The motion is to suspend the rules. If you look on your

computer screens, there are 12 amendments that were timely
filed to this bill by yesterday’s 2 o’clock deadline. Currently
there are 17 amendments. Does this motion encompass all
five of those amendments that were not timely filed as of
yesterday, or which specific amendment number is the
gentleman referring to? I see two different Clymer amendments.

The SPEAKER pro tempore. As it is indicated on the board,
this is amendment 08417.

Mr. SAMUELSON. A further parliamentary inquiry.
The majority leader said this was distributed yesterday.

Yesterday I got one that is 8343, and it is marked “preliminary
draft.” The 8417 that is on the board right now, that was
distributed about an hour ago, maybe 90 minutes ago. Is that the
one we are going to be voting on, the one from today, not the
one from yesterday?

The SPEAKER pro tempore. That is correct, and that is why
the gentleman is requesting a suspension of the rules for
consideration of his amendment.

Mr. SAMUELSON. And final parliamentary inquiry.
If we would suspend the rules on 8417 and if that

amendment would pass, would that preclude all other
alternatives? Would that preclude all other amendments on the
issue of lobbyist disclosure? Of the other 16 amendments, how
many of them would still be viable if 8417 would pass?

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The answer to that question is
one, without suspension of the rules.

Mr. SAMUELSON. Which one would still be—
The SPEAKER pro tempore. Will the gentleman kindly

come to the desk.

(Conference held at Speaker’s podium.)

PARLIAMENTARY INQUIRY

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The Chair at this time
recognizes the gentleman, Mr. McGeehan.

Mr. McGEEHAN. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
I have a parliamentary inquiry.
The SPEAKER pro tempore. The gentleman will state it.
Mr. McGEEHAN. Mr. Speaker, I have a—
The SPEAKER pro tempore. Will the gentleman suspend,

please.
Thank you, Mr. McGeehan. You may proceed.
Mr. McGEEHAN. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Mr. Speaker, I have a timely filed amendment to HB 700. It

is amendment A8197. It is my understanding that my
amendment would be in order because there are no other
inconsistencies between it and the current amendment. Thus,
the two can coexist without conflict.

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Would the gentleman kindly
come to the desk.

Mr. McGEEHAN. I have a further parliamentary inquiry,
Mr. Speaker.

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The gentleman will state it.
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Mr. McGEEHAN. Mr. Speaker, speaking of that current
amendment, if the Clymer amendment is adopted— Well, may
I follow up after I— Would I be recognized?

The SPEAKER pro tempore. That may be necessary; yes.
Mr. McGEEHAN. Thank you.

(Conference held at Speaker’s podium.)

LEAVE OF ABSENCE CANCELED

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Returning to leaves of absence,
the Chair notes the presence on the floor of the House of
the gentleman, Mr. Armstrong, and he will be added to the
master roll.

CONSIDERATION OF HB 700 CONTINUED

PARLIAMENTARY INQUIRY

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The Chair thanks the
members for their indulgence and returns to the gentleman,
Mr. McGeehan’s question.

Mr. McGEEHAN. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Mr. Speaker, I have a further parliamentary inquiry.
The SPEAKER pro tempore. The gentleman will state his

parliamentary inquiry.
Mr. McGEEHAN. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
If the current amendment, the Clymer amendment, is

adopted, would my amendment, 8197, which would disallow
any member of the House and Senate from receiving
compensation by being a member on a board or commission,
would that be in order, Mr. Speaker?

The SPEAKER pro tempore. For the very reasons that were
enunciated at the Speaker’s podium, the answer would be no.

Mr. McGEEHAN. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER pro tempore. The Chair thanks the

gentleman.

PARLIAMENTARY INQUIRY

The SPEAKER pro tempore. For what purpose does the
gentleman, Mr. Leach, rise?

Mr. LEACH. Mr. Speaker, I have a parliamentary inquiry.
The SPEAKER pro tempore. The gentleman will state his

parliamentary inquiry.
Mr. LEACH. There have been a number of questions asked,

and then when the person who asked the question was called up
to the podium, there was a private discussion, which the
membership at large was not privy to, and I am very interested
in what bills are in order or what amendments are in order and
what amendments are not and why, so I am wondering, as we
debate the disclosure bill, if the Chair would disclose the answer
to those questions.

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Currently we are on the motion
to suspend, but if anyone would like to come up to the podium
and have their questions answered, we will be more than glad to
do so.

Mr. LEACH. Mr. Speaker, I am asking if there is a method
by which the questions can be answered publicly on the record,

on television, and so all the members can hear, not just the
two or three who are invited up to a private conversation?

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Not at this time or right now,
Mr. Leach.

Mr. LEACH. Just so I understand, a further parliamentary
inquiry, Mr. Speaker.

As we debate this disclosure bill, the Chair is unwilling to
allow the full membership to hear the answers to parliamentary
inquiries?

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Mr. Leach, that is the ruling of
the Chair.

Mr. LEACH. Okay. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.

Mr. S. SMITH. Mr. Speaker? Mr. Speaker?
The SPEAKER pro tempore. For what purpose does the

gentleman, Mr. Vitali, rise?
Mr. S. SMITH. Mr. Speaker?
Mr. VITALI. Mr. Speaker, parliamentary inquiry.
The SPEAKER pro tempore. Will the gentleman, Mr. Vitali,

kindly yield.

PARLIAMENTARY INQUIRY

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The majority leader, Mr. Smith,
is recognized.

Mr. S. SMITH. Mr. Speaker, a parliamentary inquiry of my
own.

Does not any member of this floor have the opportunity to
ask a direct question of the Chair and get an answer from the
Chair on the record?

THE SPEAKER (JOHN M. PERZEL)
PRESIDING

The SPEAKER. Would the gentleman please come to the
rostrum.

(Conference held at Speaker’s podium.)

Mr. S. SMITH. Mr. Speaker?
The SPEAKER. Mr. Smith.
Mr. S. SMITH. I need an answer to this question before

I leave this podium.
Mr. Speaker, let me restate my question.
Does not any member of this floor have the ability and

opportunity to ask a parliamentary inquiry and have that
question answered on the record from the Speaker?

The SPEAKER. The Speaker has the right to bring any
member up that has a parliamentary inquiry and answer that
parliamentary inquiry on the side here with a sidebar.

Mr. S. SMITH. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
An additional parliamentary inquiry, Mr. Speaker.
Then when the Speaker responds to a parliamentary inquiry,

that is primarily to inform the member of what they can or
cannot do under the rules of the House?

The SPEAKER. That is correct.
Mr. S. SMITH. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
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PARLIAMENTARY INQUIRY

The SPEAKER. On the motion to suspend, for what purpose
does the gentleman rise? Mr. Vitali.

Mr. VITALI. Parliamentary inquiry, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER. The gentleman will state it.
Mr. VITALI. Mr. Speaker, I have two amendments to this

bill – amendment 8051 and amendment 8337 – both of which
would require the names of any elected official who receives
more than $25 in value of gifts from a lobbyist to be contained
in the quarterly report.

My question is, should we suspend the rules and the
Clymer amendment pass, will those amendments be out of
order?

The SPEAKER. Yes.
Mr. VITALI. A further parliamentary inquiry.
Mr. Speaker, I have two—
The SPEAKER. Mr. Vitali, on your inquiry please try to stay

within the inquiry itself.
Mr. VITALI. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
I have two amendments that would require in the quarterly

reports of lobbyists that—
The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.

PARLIAMENTARY INQUIRY

The SPEAKER. For what purpose does the gentleman,
Mr. Leach, rise?

Mr. LEACH. Mr. Speaker, I have a parliamentary inquiry.
The SPEAKER. The gentleman will state it.
Mr. LEACH. Mr. Speaker, as I understood your answer to

the majority leader’s parliamentary inquiry, the Speaker may at
his discretion have a sidebar answer to a parliamentary inquiry
from a member off the record. Is that the ruling?

The SPEAKER. Yes.
Mr. LEACH. Okay. And, Mr. Speaker, is there any

mechanism for those of us who are interested in parliamentary
inquiries of general interest to the members to find out what the
answer to the parliamentary inquiry is, or do we each have to
ask individually, a sidebar?

The SPEAKER. The gentleman or any member of the
General Assembly is more than welcome to come up and speak
to the Parliamentarian, Mr. Clancy Myer.

Mr. LEACH. Okay. And so we would all have to come up
one by one, on an individual basis, Mr. Speaker. Is that what
your ruling is?

The SPEAKER. For those that are interested, yes.
Mr. LEACH. Okay. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.

PARLIAMENTARY INQUIRY

The SPEAKER. For what purpose does the gentleman,
Mr. Samuelson, rise?

Mr. SAMUELSON. One additional parliamentary inquiry.
The SPEAKER. State the inquiry.
Mr. SAMUELSON. I asked earlier which amendments

would still be in order if amendment 8417 would pass. The
Speaker pro tem invited me to a private conference at the
rostrum. If I stated what I was told at the rostrum, which
amendments would still be in order, if I stated that for the public
record, would the Speaker confirm that for the members of the

House; that if amendment 8417 would pass, only 1 of the
17 amendments would still be in order?

The SPEAKER. That is correct.
Mr. SAMUELSON. And I was told that if 8417—
The SPEAKER. Clymer 8281.
Mr. SAMUELSON. Clymer 8281 is the only other one that

would still be in order.
Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
Mr. Vitali.
Mr. VITALI. Mr. Speaker, I first want to protest my

microphone being shut off. That is really—
The SPEAKER. It is noted, Mr. Vitali.

PARLIAMENTARY INQUIRY

The SPEAKER. Continue.
Mr. VITALI. My question is, the two amendments I filed

with regard to requiring the specific information being—
The SPEAKER. We already answered the question,

Mr. Vitali. That has been answered.
Mr. VITALI. Would that amendment be out of order?
The SPEAKER. They are out of order, Mr. Vitali.
Mr. VITALI. Thank you.

On the question recurring,
Will the House agree to the motion?

The following roll call was recorded:

YEAS–138

Adolph Ellis Killion Reed
Allen Evans, D. Lederer Reichley
Argall Evans, J. Lescovitz Roberts
Armstrong Fairchild Mackereth Rohrer
Baker Feese Maher Rooney
Baldwin Fichter Maitland Ross
Barrar Fleagle Major Rubley
Bastian Flick Marsico Ruffing
Belardi Forcier McCall Sather
Belfanti Frankel McGill Saylor
Benninghoff Gabig McIlhattan Scavello
Beyer Gannon McIlhinney Semmel
Birmelin Geist McNaughton Smith, B.
Blackwell George Metcalfe Smith, S. H.
Blaum Gillespie Micozzie Sonney
Boyd Gingrich Millard Staback
Bunt Godshall Miller, R. Stairs
Buxton Good Miller, S. Stern
Cappelli Grell Mustio Stetler
Causer Grucela Myers Stevenson, R.
Cawley Harhart Nailor Sturla
Civera Harper Nickol Taylor, E. Z.
Clymer Harris O’Brien Taylor, J.
Cohen Hasay Oliver True
Cornell Hennessey O’Neill Turzai
Corrigan Herman Parker Veon
Crahalla Hershey Payne Wansacz
Creighton Hess Petri Watson
Dally Hickernell Phillips Williams
Denlinger Hutchinson Pickett Wojnaroski
DeWeese Josephs Pyle Wright
DiGirolamo Kauffman Quigley Zug
Diven Keller, M. Rapp
Donatucci Keller, W. Raymond Perzel,
Eachus Kenney Readshaw Speaker
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NAYS–49

Bebko-Jones Gergely Pallone Siptroth
Biancucci Goodman Petrarca Solobay
Caltagirone Haluska Petrone Surra
Casorio Hanna Pistella Tangretti
Costa Harhai Preston Thomas
Curry Kotik Ramaley Tigue
Daley Leach Sabatina Vitali
DeLuca Manderino Sainato Walko
Dermody Mann Samuelson Waters
Fabrizio Markosek Santoni Wheatley
Flaherty McGeehan Schroder Yewcic
Freeman Mundy Shapiro Yudichak
Gerber

NOT VOTING–4 
 
Bishop Melio Roebuck Youngblood

EXCUSED–12

Cruz Kirkland Levdansky Steil
Gruitza LaGrotta Rieger Stevenson, T.
James Leh Shaner Wilt

A majority of the members required by the rules having
voted in the affirmative, the question was determined in the
affirmative and the motion was agreed to.

On the question recurring,
Will the House agree to the bill on third consideration?

Mr. CLYMER offered the following amendment No.
A08417:

Amend Bill, page 1, lines 7 through 16; pages 2 through 21,
lines 1 through 30; page 22, lines 1 through 15, by striking out all of
said lines on said pages and inserting

Section 1. Chapter 13 Heading and sections 1301, 1302, 1303,
1304, 1305, 1306, 1307, 1308, 1309, 1310 and 1311 of Title 65 of the
Pennsylvania Consolidated Statutes are amended to read:

[CHAPTER 13
LOBBY REGULATION AND DISCLOSURE

§ 1301. Short title of chapter.
This chapter shall be known and may be cited as the Lobbying

Disclosure Act.
§ 1302. Statement of intent and jurisdiction.

(a) Intent.–The Constitution of Pennsylvania recognizes the
principle that all free government is founded upon the authority of the
people. It further provides that the power to make law in this
Commonwealth is vested in the General Assembly and the power to
enforce law is vested in the Executive Department. The ability of the
people to exercise their fundamental authority and to have confidence
in the integrity of the process by which laws are made and enforced in
this Commonwealth demands that the identity and the scope of activity
of those employed to influence the actions of the General Assembly
and the Executive Department be publicly and regularly disclosed.

(b) Jurisdiction.–The authority to regulate persons employed to
influence the actions of the General Assembly and the Executive
Department lies within the jurisdiction of those branches of
government. To insure that the intent of this chapter is not evaded and
that all such persons are regulated in a fair and equitable manner,
lobbyists and the practice of lobbying shall be subject to this chapter,
which shall prevail over any other regulation of professional activity
when that activity constitutes lobbying. This chapter is not intended to
govern professional activities which do not include lobbying and which
are properly the subject of regulation by the judicial branch of

government or by any government agency. Membership in a regulated
profession shall not excuse a lobbyist from compliance with the
provisions of this chapter.
§ 1303. Definitions.

The following words and phrases when used in this chapter shall
have the meanings given to them in this section unless the context
clearly indicates otherwise:

“Administrative action.” Any of the following:
(1) An agency’s:

(i) proposal, consideration, promulgation or
rescission of a regulation;

(ii) development or modification of a guideline
or a statement of policy; or

(iii) approval or rejection of a regulation.
(2) The review, revision, approval or disapproval of a

regulation under the act of June 25, 1982 (P.L.633, No.181),
known as the Regulatory Review Act.

(3) The Governor’s approval or veto of legislation.
(4) The nomination or appointment of an individual as

an officer or employee of the Commonwealth.
(5) The proposal, consideration, promulgation or

rescission of an executive order.
“Affiliated political action committee.” A political action

committee as defined in section 1621(l) of the act of June 3, 1937
(P.L.1333, No.320), known as the Pennsylvania Election Code, which
has a chairman, a treasurer or another officer who is a principal, an
employee of a principal, a lobbyist or an employee of a lobbyist,
provided if an employee of a registrant serves as the officer of a
political action committee in what is clearly a personal capacity and the
goals and mission of that political action committee clearly have no
relationship to the goals and mission of the registrant, such political
action committee shall not be considered an affiliated political action
committee for the purposes of this definition.

“Agency.” A State agency, board, commission, authority or
department.

“Commission.” The State Ethics Commission.
“Compensation.” Anything of value, including benefits, received

or to be received from a principal by one acting as a lobbyist.
“Direct communication.” An effort, whether written, oral or by

any other medium, made by a lobbyist or principal, directed to a State
official or employee, the purpose or foreseeable effect of which is to
influence legislative action or administrative action.

“Economic consideration.” Anything of value offered or
received.

“Fund.” The Lobbying Disclosure Fund established in
section 1310(b) (relating to filing fees; fund established; regulations).

“Gift.” As defined in section 1102 (relating to definitions).
“Immediate family.” An individual’s spouse, an individual’s

child and an individual’s parent, brother, sister or like relative-in-law.
“Indirect communication.” An effort, whether written, oral or by

any other medium, to encourage others, including the general public, to
take action, the purpose or foreseeable effect of which is to directly
influence legislative action or administrative action. The term includes
letter-writing campaigns, mailings, telephone banks, print and
electronic media advertising, billboards, publications and educational
campaigns on public issues. The term does not include regularly
published periodic newsletters primarily designed for and distributed to
members of a bona fide association or charitable or fraternal nonprofit
corporation.

“Legislation.” Bills, resolutions, amendments and nominations
pending or proposed in either the Senate or the House of
Representatives. The term includes any other matter which may
become the subject of action by either chamber of the General
Assembly.

“Legislative action.” An action taken by a State official or
employee involving the preparation, research, drafting, introduction,
consideration, modification, amendment, approval, passage, enactment,
tabling, postponement, defeat or rejection of legislation; legislative
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motions; overriding or sustaining a veto by the Governor; or
confirmation of appointments by the Governor or of appointments to
public boards or commissions by a member of the General Assembly.

“Lobbying.” An effort to influence legislative action or
administrative action. The term includes:

(1) providing any gift, entertainment, meal,
transportation or lodging to a State official or employee for the
purpose of advancing the interest of the lobbyist or principal; and

(2) direct or indirect communication.
“Lobbyist.” Any individual, firm, association, corporation,

partnership, business trust or business entity that engages in lobbying
on behalf of a principal for economic consideration. The term includes
an attorney who engages in lobbying.

“Principal.” Any individual, firm, association, corporation,
partnership, business trust or business entity:

(1) on whose behalf a lobbyist influences or attempts to
influence an administrative action or a legislative action; or

(2) that engages in lobbying on the principal’s own
behalf.
“Registrant.” A registered lobbyist or a registered principal.
“Regulation.” Any rule, regulation or order in the nature of a

rule or regulation, including formal and informal opinions of the
Attorney General, of general application and future effect, promulgated
by an agency under statutory authority in the administration of a statute
administered by or relating to the agency, or prescribing the practice or
procedure before the agency.

“State official or employee.” An individual elected or appointed
to a position in State government or employed by State government,
whether compensated or uncompensated, who is involved in legislative
action or administrative action.
§ 1304. Registration.

(a) General rule.–Unless excluded under section 1306 (relating
to exemption from registration and reporting), a lobbyist or a principal
must register with the commission within ten days of acting in any
capacity as a lobbyist or principal. Registration shall be biennial and be
coincident with the terms of the members of the House of
Representatives.

(b) Principals.–
(1) A principal required to register shall file the

following information with the commission:
(i) Name.
(ii) Permanent address.
(iii) Daytime telephone number.
(iv) Name and nature of business.
(v) Name, registration number and acronyms of

affiliated political action committees.
(vi) Name and permanent business address of

each individual who will for economic consideration
engage in lobbying on the principal’s behalf.
(2) If an organization or association is a principal, the

number of dues-paying members in the past calendar year shall
also be disclosed.
(c) Lobbyist.–

(1) A lobbyist who is required to register shall file the
following information with the commission:

(i) Name.
(ii) Permanent business address.
(iii) Daytime telephone number.
(iv) A recent picture of the lobbyist.
(v) Name, permanent business address and

daytime telephone number of the principal the lobbyist
represents.

(vi) Name, registration number and acronyms of
affiliated political action committees.
(2) Each lobbyist shall file a separate registration

statement for each principal he or she represents.

(d) Amendments.–
(1) When there is a change of information required for

the registration statement under subsection (b)(1) or (c), an
amended statement shall be filed with the commission within
14 days after the change occurs.

(2) When there is a change in information required for
the registration statement under subsection (b)(2), an amended
statement shall be filed with the commission within 14 days of
the end of the year in which the change occurs.
(e) Termination.–A lobbyist or a principal may terminate

registration by filing notice with the commission. Within 30 days of
filing the notice, the lobbyist or principal shall file a termination report,
which shall include all information required by section 1305 (relating
to reporting) through the final day of lobbying activity. After a
reasonable review of the termination report but not later than 90 days
after receipt of the notice, the commission shall issue to the lobbyist or
principal a letter stating that the registrant has terminated registration.
The filing of notice or a termination report shall not affect the
commission’s authority to conduct investigations and hearings pursuant
to section 1308(h) (relating to administration and enforcement). No
lobbying may occur after the filing of notice unless the lobbying is
pursuant to a separate registration statement which is filed with the
commission and which, at the time of the lobbying, has not been
terminated.
§ 1305. Reporting.

(a) General rule.–A lobbyist as required by subsection (b)(6) or a
registered principal shall, under oath or affirmation, file quarterly
expense reports with the commission.

(b) Content.–
(1) Reports must list the names of all lobbyists by whom

the lobbying is conducted and the general subject matter or issue
being lobbied.

(2) Expense reports must contain the following
categories:

(i) A single aggregate good faith estimate of the
total amount spent for personnel and office expenses
related to lobbying. This subparagraph includes salaries
and other forms of compensation, benefits, vehicle
allowances, bonuses and reimbursable expenses for those
involved in lobbying. If compensation is to be reported
by or for an individual or entity whose lobbying is
incidental to regular employment, it shall be sufficient to
report a good faith prorated estimate based on the value
of the time devoted to lobbying. Reportable personnel
costs include costs for lobbying staff, research and
monitoring staff, consultants, lawyers, lobbyists,
publications and public relations staff, technical staff
and clerical and administrative support staff who
engage in lobbying but are exempt from reporting under
section 1306(6) (relating to exemption from registration
and reporting). This subparagraph includes costs for
offices, equipment and supplies utilized for lobbying.

(ii) A single aggregate good faith estimate of the
total amount spent for direct communication.

(iii) The total costs for gifts, entertainment,
meals, transportation, lodging and receptions given to or
provided to State officials or employees or their
immediate families.

(iv) A single aggregate good faith estimate of the
total amount spent for indirect communication.
(3) In addition to reporting the totals required under this

subsection, the expense report must identify, by name, position
and each occurrence, a State official or employee who receives
from a principal or lobbyist anything of value which must be
included in the statement under section 1105(b)(6) or (7)
(relating to statement of financial interests) as implemented by
section 1105(d).
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(i) For purposes of this chapter, the amount
referred to in section 1105(b)(7) shall be considered an
aggregate amount per year.

(ii) Written notice must be given to each public
official or employee of inclusion in the expense report
within seven days of the report’s submission to the
commission. Notice under this subparagraph shall
include the information which will enable the public
official or employee to comply with section 1105(b)(6)
and (7). For purposes of this chapter and Chapter 11
(relating to ethics standards and financial disclosure),
section 1105(b)(6) and (7) shall constitute mutually
exclusive categories.

(iii) Regulations shall be promulgated under
section 1310(c) (relating to filing fees; fund established;
regulations) to define mutually exclusive categories
under section 1105(b)(6) and (7) and to determine
whether a thing of value is subject to disclosure under
section 1105(b)(6) or (7).
(4) A lobbyist must sign the reports submitted by each

principal represented to attest to the validity and accuracy to the
best of the lobbyist’s knowledge. A lobbyist may attach a
statement to the report of any principal, describing the limits of
the lobbyist’s knowledge concerning the expenditures contained
in the report.

(5) The expense report shall also include the name,
permanent business address and daytime telephone number of
any individual, firm, association, corporation, partnership,
business trust or business entity which contributed more than
10% of the total resources received by the principal during the
reporting period.

(6) A lobbyist shall submit a separate report if, during
the reporting period, the lobbyist engaged in lobbying which was
not contained in the reports filed by the principal or principals
represented by the lobbyist. A separate lobbyist report shall
contain the identity of the principal for whom such lobbying was
performed and shall contain all information required under
paragraphs (2) and (3).

(7) A registered principal or registered lobbyist that
attempts to influence an agency’s preparing, bidding, entering
into or approving a contract shall ensure that the related expenses
are included under paragraph (2).
(c) Records retention.–A registrant shall retain all documents

reasonably necessary to substantiate the reports to be made under this
section for four years from the date of filing the subject report. Upon
request by the Office of the Attorney General or the commission, these
materials shall be made available for inspection within a reasonable
period of time.

(d) Thresholds for reporting.–An expense report shall be filed
when total expenses for lobbying exceed $500 for a registered principal
or a registered lobbyist in a reporting period. In a reporting period in
which total expenses are $500 or less, a statement to that effect shall be
filed.

(e) Voluntary disclosure.–Nothing in this section shall prevent a
principal or lobbyist from disclosing expenses in greater detail than
required.
§ 1306. Exemption from registration and reporting.

The following individuals and activities shall be exempt from
registration under section 1304 (relating to registration) and reporting
under section 1305 (relating to reporting):

(1) An individual who limits lobbying activities to
preparing testimony and testifying before a committee of the
legislature or participating in an administrative proceeding of an
agency.

(2) An individual who is an employee of an entity
engaged in the business of publishing, broadcasting or televising
while engaged in the gathering and dissemination of news and

comment thereon to the general public in the ordinary course of
business.

(3) Any of the following:
(i) An individual who does not receive

compensation, other than traveling expenses, for
lobbying.

(ii) An individual whose compensation for
lobbying, from all principals represented, does not
exceed $2,500 in the aggregate during any reporting
period.

(iii) An individual who engages in lobbying on
behalf of the individual’s employer and where lobbying
activity represents less than the equivalent of $2,500 of
the employee’s time during any reporting period, based
on an hourly proration of the employee’s compensation.

(iv) A principal whose total expenses for
lobbying purposes do not exceed $2,500 during any
reporting period.
(4) Any of the following:

(i) An elected State officer acting in an official
capacity.

(ii) A State executive officer appointed by the
Governor acting in an official capacity.

(iii) An elected or appointed official or
employee of a political subdivision acting in an official
capacity.

(iv) An employee of the Commonwealth or
independent agency of the Commonwealth acting in an
official capacity.
(5) An individual representing a bona fide church of

which the individual is a member and the purpose of the lobbying
is solely for the purpose of protecting the constitutional right to
the free exercise of religion.

(6) An employee, who is not a registered lobbyist, of a
corporation which:

(i) is registered as a principal under
section 1304;

(ii) has one or more registered lobbyists; and
(iii) includes in its reports under section 1305 all

of the employee’s expenses related to lobbying.
§ 1307. Prohibited activities.

(a) Contingent compensation.–
(1) No one may compensate or incur an obligation to

compensate any lobbyist, principal or individual to engage in
lobbying for compensation contingent in whole or in part upon
any of the following:

(i) Passage or defeat, or approval or veto, of
legislation.

(ii) Occurrence or nonoccurrence of an
administrative action.
(2) No lobbyist, principal or individual may engage or

agree to engage in lobbying for compensation contingent in
whole or in part upon any of the following:

(i) Passage or defeat, or approval or veto, of
legislation.

(ii) Occurrence or nonoccurrence of an
administrative action.

(b) Political committees.–A lobbyist may not serve as a treasurer
or another officer for a candidate’s political committee or a candidate’s
political action committee.

(c) Fee restrictions.–A lobbyist may not charge a fee or receive
compensation or economic consideration based upon an understanding,
either written or oral, that any part of the fee, compensation or
economic consideration will be converted into a contribution to a
candidate for public office or a political committee.

(d) Falsification.–No lobbyist or principal may, for the purpose
of influencing legislative action or administrative action, transmit, utter
or publish to any State official or employee any communication,
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knowing that such communication or any signature on the
communication is false, forged, counterfeit or fictitious.
§ 1308. Administration and enforcement.

(a) Criminal enforcement.–If the commission believes an
intentional violation of this chapter has been committed, it shall
refer all relevant documents and other information to the Office of
Attorney General.

(b) Attorney General.–In addition to the authority conferred
upon the Attorney General under the act of October 15, 1980
(P.L.950, No.164), known as the Commonwealth Attorneys Act, the
Attorney General has the authority to investigate and prosecute a
violation of this chapter.

(c) Advice and opinions.–The commission shall provide advice
and opinions in accordance with procedures set forth in section 1107
(relating to powers and duties of commission) to a lobbyist, principal or
State official or employee who has a question regarding compliance
with this chapter. A principal, a lobbyist or an individual who acts in
good faith based on the written advice or opinion of the commission
shall not be held liable for a violation of this chapter.

(d) Public inspection and copying.–The commission shall make
completed registration statements, expense reports, termination notices
and termination reports which have been filed with the commission
available for public inspection and provide copies of these documents
at a price which shall not exceed the actual cost of copying. Documents
that are maintained and reproducible in an electronic format shall be
provided in that format upon request.

(e) Annual reporting.–The commission shall prepare and publish
an annual report on lobbying activities in this Commonwealth. The
commission shall also annually publish a listing of principals,
identifying affiliated political action committees and lobbyists, and a
listing of lobbyists, identifying affiliated political action committees
and principals.

(f) Retention of records.–Completed registration statements,
expense reports, termination notices and termination reports shall
remain on file with the commission for a four-year period.

(g) Audits.–The commission shall initiate, by lottery, random
annual audits of the registration statements and disclosure reports in
sufficient number to ensure compliance with this chapter. The audit
report and findings shall be confidential; however, the commission
shall include the relevant portion of an audit as part of its findings of
fact in a commission order which results from an investigation arising
out of an audit.

(h) Investigation and hearings.–The commission, through its
executive director, may initiate an investigation and hold a hearing
concerning negligent conduct by a lobbyist or principal in accordance
with sections 1107 and 1108 (relating to investigations by
commission).

(i) Directory.–On or before May 1 of each odd-numbered year,
the commission shall produce and distribute a directory of all registered
lobbyists, including photographs. Copies of this directory shall be
made available to the public at a price not to exceed the actual cost of
production. All revenue received by the commission from the sales of
this directory shall be deposited into the fund.

(j) Computer file.–The Legislative Data Processing Committee
shall maintain updated registration statements, expense reports,
termination notices and termination reports.

(k) Cost-of-living adjustment.–On a biennial basis commencing
in January 2002, the commission shall review the threshold for
reporting under section 1305(d) (relating to reporting) and the
threshold for exemption under section 1306(3)(ii) through (iv) (relating
to exemption from registration and reporting) and may increase these
amounts to rates deemed reasonable for assuring appropriate
disclosure. The commission shall publish any such adjusted threshold
amounts in the Pennsylvania Bulletin by June 1, 2002, and every
two years thereafter as necessary.
§ 1309. Penalties.

(a) Notice of noncompliance.–The commission shall issue a
notice of noncompliance to any lobbyist, principal or individual that

has failed to register or report as required by this chapter. The notice
shall state the nature of the alleged noncompliance and the civil and
criminal penalties for failure to register, failure to file or filing a report
containing a false statement. The notice shall also advise of the right to
a hearing before the commission and the time and manner in which to
request a hearing.

(b) Hearing.–If a hearing is requested, the commission shall
determine at the hearing whether the recipient of the notice is required
to register or report under this chapter, whether the failure to register or
report was negligent and, if the failure was negligent, the amount of the
civil penalty to be imposed. If the commission finds that the failure to
register or report was intentional, it shall refer the matter to the
Attorney General for investigation and prosecution. Hearings under
this subsection shall be conducted by the commission in accordance
with sections 1107(14) (relating to powers and duties of commission)
and 1108(e) (relating to investigations by commission).

(c) Negligent failure to register or report.–Negligent failure
to register or report as required by this chapter is punishable by a
civil penalty not exceeding $50 for each late day. After a hearing under
subsection (b), in the case of negligent failure to register or report,
the commission may, upon the majority vote of its members, levy a
civil penalty as provided for in this subsection. The total amount of the
civil penalty levied shall not be limited by any other provision of law.
The commission shall have standing to apply to Commonwealth Court
to seek enforcement of an order imposing a civil penalty under this
section.

(d) Failure to comply after notice.–After notice of
noncompliance and after a hearing, if one is requested, a lobbyist or
principal who fails to comply with the requirements of this chapter may
be prohibited from lobbying for up to five years. The prohibition shall
be imposed as provided by subsection (e)(4).

(e) Intentional violations.–
(1) Any lobbyist, principal or individual that

intentionally fails to register or report as required by this chapter
commits a misdemeanor of the second degree.

(2) A registrant that files a report under this chapter with
knowledge that the report contains a false statement commits a
misdemeanor of the second degree.

(3) Except as set forth in paragraph (1) or (2), any
lobbyist, principal or individual that intentionally violates this
chapter commits a misdemeanor of the third degree.

(4) In addition to the criminal penalties imposed by this
subsection, the commission may prohibit a lobbyist or principal
from lobbying for up to five years for doing an act which
constitutes an offense under this subsection. No criminal
prosecution or conviction shall be required for the imposition of
the prohibition authorized by this paragraph. The prohibition
under this paragraph shall not be imposed unless the defendant
has been afforded the opportunity for a hearing, which shall be
conducted by the commission in accordance with sections
1107(14) and 1108(e).

§ 1310. Filing fees; fund established; regulations.
(a) Filing fees.–A principal or lobbyist required to be registered

under this chapter shall pay a biennial filing fee of $100 to the
commission.

(b) Fund established.–All money received from filing fees under
subsection (a) shall be deposited in a restricted receipts account to be
known as the Lobbying Disclosure Fund. The money deposited in the
fund is hereby appropriated to the commission as a continuing
appropriation for the exclusive purpose of carrying out the provisions
of this chapter.

(c) Regulations.–A committee comprised of the Secretary of the
Senate, the Chief Clerk of the House of Representatives, the chairman
of the State Ethics Commission, the Attorney General, the Secretary of
the Commonwealth, the Auditor General and the General Counsel, or
their designees, shall have continuing authority to promulgate
regulations necessary to carry out this chapter. The chairman of the
commission shall be designated as the chairman of the committee.
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The initial proposed regulations shall be submitted within 180 days of
the effective date of this section to the Independent Regulatory Review
Commission under section 5 of the act of June 25, 1982 (P.L.633,
No.181), known as the Regulatory Review Act. Any meeting at which
the committee plans to approve proposed regulations shall be held in
accordance with Chapter 7 (relating to open meetings). The committee
shall also prepare and publish a manual setting forth guidelines for
accounting and reporting. The regulations and manual shall be drafted
to accommodate the use of computerized recordkeeping, electronic
filing of the reports provided for under this chapter and retention of
registration statements and reports provided for under this chapter by
electronic means. The Department of State shall provide sufficient staff
and other administrative support to assist the committee.
§ 1311. Severability.

(a) General rule.–Except as provided in subsection (b):
(1) The provisions of this chapter are severable.
(2) If any provision of this chapter or its application to

any person or circumstance is held invalid, the invalidity shall
not affect other provisions or applications of this chapter which
can be given effect without the invalid provision or application.
(b) Practice of law.–If any provision of this chapter or its

application to any person or circumstance is held invalid on the basis of
improper regulation of the practice of law, the remaining provisions or
applications of this chapter are void.]

Section 2. Title 65 is amended by adding a chapter to read:
CHAPTER 13-A 

LOBBYING DISCLOSURE
Sec.
1301-A. Short title of chapter.
1302-A. Statement of intent and jurisdiction.
1303-A. Definitions.
1304-A. Registration.
1305-A. Reporting.
1306-A. Exemption from registration and reporting.
1307-A. Prohibited activities.
1308-A. Administration and enforcement.
1309-A. Penalties.
1310-A. Filing fees; fund established; regulations.
1311-A. Grounds for impeachment.
1312-A. Use of public space.
1313-A. Severability.
§ 1301-A. Short title of chapter.

This chapter shall be known and may be cited as the
Lobbying Disclosure Act.
§ 1302-A. Statement of intent and jurisdiction.

(a) Intent.–The Constitution of Pennsylvania recognizes the
principle that all free government is founded upon the authority of the
people. It further provides that the power to make law in this
Commonwealth is vested in the General Assembly and the power to
enforce law is vested in the Executive Department. The ability of the
people to exercise their fundamental authority and to have confidence
in the integrity of the process by which laws are made and enforced in
this Commonwealth demands that the identity and the scope of activity
of those who attempt to influence the actions of the General Assembly
and the Executive Department be publicly and regularly disclosed.

(b) Jurisdiction.–The authority to regulate persons employed to
influence the actions of the General Assembly and the Executive
Department lies within the jurisdiction of those branches of
government. To ensure that the intent of this chapter is not evaded and
that all such persons are regulated in a fair and equitable manner,
lobbyists and the practice of lobbying shall be subject to this chapter,
which shall prevail over any other regulation of professional activity
when that activity constitutes lobbying. This chapter is not intended to
govern professional activities which do not include lobbying and which
are properly the subject of regulation by the judicial branch of
government or by any government agency. Membership in a regulated
profession shall not excuse a lobbyist from compliance with the
provisions of this chapter.

§ 1303-A. Definitions.
The following words and phrases when used in this chapter shall

have the meanings given to them in this section unless the context
clearly indicates otherwise:

“Administrative action.” Any of the following:
(1) An agency’s:

(i) proposal, consideration, promulgation or
rescission of a regulation;

(ii) development or modification of a statement
of policy;

(iii) approval or rejection of a regulation;
(iv) procurement of supplies, services and

construction under 62 Pa.C.S. (relating to procurement),
except for any emergency procurement made under
62 Pa.C.S. § 516 (relating to emergency procurement).
(2) The review, revision, approval or disapproval of a

regulation under the act of June 25, 1982 (P.L.633, No.181),
known as the Regulatory Review Act.

(3) The Governor’s approval or veto of legislation.
(4) The nomination or appointment of an individual as

an officer or employee of the Commonwealth.
(5) The proposal, consideration, promulgation or

rescission of an executive order.
“Affiliated political action committee.” A political action

committee as defined in section 1621(l) of the act of June 3, 1937
(P.L.1333, No.320), known as the Pennsylvania Election Code, which
has a chairman, a treasurer or another officer who is a principal, an
employee of a principal, a lobbyist or an employee of a lobbyist,
provided if an employee of a registrant serves as the officer of a
political action committee in what is clearly a personal capacity and the
goals and mission of that political action committee clearly have no
relationship to the goals and mission of the registrant, such political
action committee shall not be considered an affiliated political action
committee for the purposes of this definition.

“Agency.” A State agency, board, commission, authority or
department.

“Attorney at law.” A person admitted to practice law in this
Commonwealth.

“Board.” The Disciplinary Board of the Supreme Court of
Pennsylvania.

“Commission.” The State Ethics Commission.
“Compensation.” Anything of value, including benefits, received

or to be received from a principal by one acting as a lobbyist.
“Department.” The Department of State of the Commonwealth.
“Direct influence.” Any effort to lobby or communicate to a

State official or State employee, which is intended to affect legislative
or administrative action.

“Direct influence expense.” Any expenditure for direct
influence, including any expenditure for research, monitoring,
technical, clerical or administrative services provided by a lobbyist,
lobbying firm or the staff of a lobbyist or lobbying firm, in support of
direct influence. The term does not include any office expenses.

“Economic consideration.” Anything of value offered or
received.

“Fund.” The Lobbying Disclosure Fund established in
section 1310-A(b) (relating to filing fees; fund established;
regulations).

“Gift.” Anything which is given or received without
consideration of equal or greater value.

“Hospitality.” Includes all of the following:
(1) Meals.
(2) Beverages.
(3) Recreation and entertainment.

“Immediate family.” An individual’s spouse, an individual’s
child and an individual’s parent, brother, sister or like relative-in-law.

“Indirect influence.” Any effort to encourage others, including
the general public, to communicate to a State official or employee to
affect legislative or administrative action. The term includes activities
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such as letter-writing campaigns, mailings, telephone banks, print and
electronic media advertising, billboards, publications and educational
campaigns. The term does not include regularly published periodic
newsletters primarily designed for and distributed to members of a
bona fide association or charitable or fraternal nonprofit corporation.

“Indirect influence expense.” Any expenditure for indirect
influence, including any expenditure for research, monitoring,
technical, clerical or administrative services provided by a lobbyist or
lobbying firm, or the staff of a lobbyist or lobbying firm, in support of
indirect influence. The term does not include any office expenses.

“Legislation.” Bills, resolutions, amendments and nominations
pending or proposed in either the Senate or the House of
Representatives. The term includes any other matter which may
become the subject of action by either chamber of the General
Assembly.

“Legislative action.” An action taken by a State official or
employee involving the preparation, research, drafting, introduction,
consideration, modification, amendment, approval, passage, enactment,
tabling, postponement, defeat or rejection of legislation; legislative
motions; overriding or sustaining a veto by the Governor; or
confirmation of appointments by the Governor or of appointments to
public boards or commissions by a member of the General Assembly.

“Lobbying.” An effort to influence legislative action or
administrative action. The term includes:

(1) Communicating in writing, orally, electronically or
by any other medium to a State official or employee for the
purpose of influencing legislative or administrative action.

(2) Providing any gift, hospitality, transportation or
lodging to a State official or employee for the purpose of
advancing the interest of the lobbyist or principal.
“Lobbying firm.” A business entity that engages in lobbying for

economic consideration on behalf of a principal, or principals, other
than the business entity itself.

“Lobbyist.” Any individual, firm, association, corporation,
partnership, business trust or other business entity that engages in
lobbying on behalf of a principal for economic consideration.

“Office expense.” Any expenditure for offices, equipment or
supplies other than personnel expenses.

“Personnel expense.” Any expenditure for salaries or other
forms of compensation, benefits, vehicle allowances, bonuses and
reimbursable expenses.

“Principal.” Any individual, firm, association, corporation,
partnership, business trust or other business entity:

(1) on whose behalf a lobbyist influences or attempts to
influence an administrative action or a legislative action; or

(2) that engages in lobbying on the principal’s own
behalf.
“Registrant.” A registered lobbyist, lobbying firm or a registered

principal.
“Regulation.” Any rule, regulation, statement of policy or order

in the nature of a rule or regulation, including formal and informal
opinions of the Attorney General, of general application and future
effect, promulgated by an agency under statutory authority in the
administration of a statute administered by or relating to the agency, or
prescribing the practice or procedure before the agency.

“Reporting period.” Any of the following periods:
(1) January 1 through March 31.
(2) April 1 through June 30.
(3) July 1 through September 30.
(4) October 1 through December 31.

“State official or employee.” An individual elected or appointed
to a position in State government or employed by State government,
whether compensated or uncompensated, who is involved in legislative
action or administrative action.

“Vendor.” A person that, for economic consideration, sells or
provides a service or supply or engages in construction. The term does
not include an attorney at law.

§ 1304-A. Registration.
(a) General rule.–Unless excluded under section 1306-A

(relating to exemption from registration and reporting), a lobbyist,
principal or lobbying firm must register with the department biennially.
Each biennial registration cycle shall begin on January 1 of each
odd-numbered year and shall conclude on December 31 of the
immediately following even numbered year. The following shall apply:

(1) A lobbyist or lobbying firm must register within
ten days of:

(i) receiving compensation for lobbying from all
principals represented in excess of $2,500 in the
aggregate during any reporting period; or

(ii) engaging in lobbying on behalf of his
employer where lobbying activity accounts for over
$2,500 of the employee’s time during any reporting
period based on an hourly proration of the employee’s
compensation.
(2) A principal must register within ten days of

expending in excess of $2,500 for lobbying purposes during any
reporting period.
(b) Registration requirements for principals and lobbying firms.–

(1) A principal or lobbying firm required to register
under subsection (a) shall file the following information with the
department:

(i) Name.
(ii) Permanent address.
(iii) Daytime telephone number.
(iv) Name and nature of business.
(v) Name, registration number and acronyms of

all affiliated political action committees.
(vi) Name, permanent business address and

daytime telephone number of each individual or entity
who will for economic consideration engage in lobbying
on the principal’s or lobbying firm’s behalf.

(vii) A principal shall disclose in its filing the
name, registration number and acronyms of all candidate
political committees for which the principal serves as a
treasurer or other officer.

(viii) A lobbying firm shall disclose in its filing
the name, permanent business address and telephone
number of each principal represented.
(2) If an organization or association is a principal, the

number of dues-paying members in the past calendar year shall
also be disclosed.
(c) Registration requirements for individuals who are lobbyists.–

(1) A lobbyist who is required to register under
subsection (a) shall file the following information with the
department:

(i) Name.
(ii) Permanent business address.
(iii) Daytime telephone number.
(iv) A recent photograph of the lobbyist.
(v) Name, permanent business address and

daytime telephone number of each principal the lobbyist
represents.

(vi) Name of any lobbying firm with which the
lobbyist has a relationship involving economic
consideration.

(vii) Name, registration number and acronyms of
all affiliated political action committees.

(viii) Name, registration number and acronyms
of all candidate political committees of which the
lobbyist is an officer, who must be included in a
registration statement under section 1624(b)(2) and (3) of
the act of June 3, 1937 (P.L.1333, No.320), known as the
Pennsylvania Election Code.
(2) Each lobbyist shall file a single registration

identifying all principals he or she represents.
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(d) Amendments.–
(1) When there is a change in the information required

for registration under subsection (b)(1) or (c)(1), an amended
registration shall be filed with the department within 14 days
after the change occurs.

(2) When there is a change in information required for
registration under subsection (b)(2), an amended registration
shall be filed with the department within 14 days of the end of
the year in which the change occurs.
(e) Termination.–A lobbyist, a principal or a lobbying firm may

terminate registration by filing a notice with the department. No later
than 15 days after receipt of the notice, the department shall issue a
letter stating that the registrant has terminated registration. The filing of
a notice shall not affect the commission’s authority to conduct
investigations and hearings pursuant to section 1308-A(h) (relating to
administration and enforcement). No lobbying may occur after the
filing of a notice unless the lobbying is pursuant to a separate
registration which is filed with the department and which, at the time of
the lobbying, has not been terminated.
§ 1305-A. Reporting.

(a) General rule.–A registered principal shall, under oath or
affirmation, file quarterly expense reports with the department no later
than 30 days after the last day of the quarter.

(b) Content.–The following shall apply:
(1) Each expense report must include the general subject

matter or issues being lobbied.
(2) Each expense report must contain the following

categories:
(i) The total costs for direct influence expenses.
(ii) The total costs for indirect influence

expenses.
(iii) The total costs for gifts, hospitality,

transportation, lodging and receptions given to or
provided to State officials or employees or their
immediate families.
(3) In addition to reporting the totals required under this

subsection, the expense report must identify, by name, position
and each occurrence, a State official or employee who receives
from a principal or lobbyist anything of value which must be
reported on the statement required by Ch. 11 (relating to ethics
standards and financial disclosure) under section 1105(b)(6) or
(7) (relating to statement of financial interests) as adjusted by
section 1105(d). This paragraph shall not apply to anything of
value received from immediate family when the circumstances
make it clear that motivation for the action was a personal or
family relationship.

(i) For purposes of this chapter, the amount
referred to in section 1105(b)(7) shall not include the cost
of any reception, which the State official or employee
attends in connection with public office or employment.

(ii) Written notice must be given to each public
official or employee identified in an expense report under
this paragraph within five days of the report’s submission
to the department. Notice under this subparagraph shall
include information upon which a public official or
employee may rely in complying with section 1105(b)(6)
and (7). For purposes of this chapter and Chapter 11
(relating to ethics standards and financial disclosure),
section 1105(b)(6) and (7) shall constitute mutually
exclusive categories.

(iii) Regulations shall be promulgated under
section 1310-A(d) (relating to filing fees; fund
established; regulations) to define mutually exclusive
categories under section 1105(b)(6) and (7) and to
determine whether a thing of value is subject to
disclosure under section 1105(b)(6) or (7).
(4) The expense report shall also include the name,

permanent business address and daytime telephone number of

any individual, firm, association, corporation, partnership,
business trust or other business entity which contributed more
than 10% of the total resources received by the principal during
the reporting period.

(5) A lobbying firm or a lobbyist not associated with a
lobbying firm shall submit a report if during the reporting period
the lobbyist or lobbying firm engaged in lobbying which was not
contained in any report filed by a principal or principals
represented.

(6) A registered principal that attempts, or that retains a
lobbyist or lobbying firm to attempt, to influence an agency’s
preparing, bidding, entering into or approving a contract shall
ensure that the related expenses are included under paragraph (2).

(7) A lobbying firm or a lobbyist not associated with a
lobbying firm shall submit a report if the lobbyist or lobbying
firm engaged in lobbying for economic consideration on behalf
of any entity that is exempt under section 1306-A(6), (7), (8)
and (9) (relating to exemption from registration and reporting).

(8) For each category enumerated in paragraph (2)(i), (ii)
and (iii) and for each State official or employee identified under
paragraph (3), the report shall include both the amount incurred
during the quarter and the cumulative amount incurred from
January 1 through the end of the applicable quarter.
(c) Records retention.–A registrant shall retain all documents

reasonably necessary to substantiate a report to be made under this
section for four years from the date of filing the report. Upon request
by the Office of Attorney General, the board, the department or the
commission, these materials shall be made available for inspection
within a reasonable period of time.

(d) Thresholds for quarterly reporting.–A registered principal
shall file an expense report when the principal’s aggregate expenses for
lobbying or gifts exceed $2,500 in a reporting period. In a reporting
period in which total expenses are $2,500 or less, the principal shall file
a statement to that effect.

(e) Communication.–Whenever any person makes an
expenditure for indirect influence under this chapter, for the purpose of
disseminating or initiating communication such as a mailing, telephone
bank, print or electronic media advertisement, billboard, publication or
educational campaign, the communication shall clearly and
conspicuously state the name of the person who made or financed the
expenditure for the communication.
§ 1306-A. Exemption from registration and reporting.

The following activities and individuals shall be exempt from
registration under section 1304-A (relating to registration) and
reporting under section 1305-A (relating to reporting):

(1) Preparing testimony and testifying before a
committee, commission or board of the legislative or executive
branch.

(2) Serving on a working group, task force or advisory
board at the request of an agency or the General Assembly.

(3) Participating as a party or as an attorney at law or
representative of a party, case or controversy in any
administrative adjudication pursuant to 2 Pa.C.S. (relating to
administrative law and procedure).

(4) An individual who is an employee of an entity
engaged in the business of publishing, broadcasting or televising
while engaged in the gathering and dissemination of news and
comment to the general public in the ordinary course of business.

(5) An individual who does not receive economic
consideration or gifts, other than traveling expenses, for
lobbying.

(6) An elected State officer acting in an official capacity.
(7) A State executive officer appointed by the Governor

acting in an official capacity.
(8) An elected or appointed official or employee of a

political subdivision acting in an official capacity.
(9) An employee of the Commonwealth or independent

agency of the Commonwealth acting in an official capacity.
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(10) An individual who appears on behalf of any
religious organization with respect to subjects of legislation or
regulation that directly relate to the religious beliefs and practices
of that organization and who does not otherwise act as a lobbyist.

(11) Expenditures and other transactions subject to
reporting under Article XVI of the act of June 3, 1937 (P.L.1333,
No.320), known as the Pennsylvania Election Code.

(12) Any vendor whose primary occupation is services,
supplies or construction. Any lobbyist or lobbying firm employed
by such a vendor shall not be exempt from registration under
section 1304-A and reporting under section 1305-A.

§ 1307-A. Prohibited activities.
(a) Contingent compensation.–

(1) No one may compensate or incur an obligation to
compensate any lobbyist or lobbying firm, principal or individual
to engage in lobbying for compensation contingent in whole or in
part upon any of the following:

(i) Occurrence, nonoccurance or amendment of
legislative action.

(ii) Occurrence, nonoccurrence or amendment
of an administrative action other than an agency’s
procurement described in paragraph (1)(iv) of the
definition of “administrative action” under section
1303-A.
(2) No lobbyist, principal, lobbying firm or individual

may engage in or agree to engage in lobbying for compensation
contingent in whole or in part upon any of the following:

(i) Occurrence, nonoccurrence or amendment of
legislative action.

(ii) Occurrence, nonoccurrence or amendment
of an administrative action other than an agency’s
procurement described in paragraph (1)(iv) of the
definition of “administrative action” under section
1303-A.

(b) Falsification.–No lobbyist, lobbying firm, principal or
individual may, for the purpose of influencing legislative action or
administrative action, transmit, utter or publish to any State official or
employee any communication, knowing that such communication or
any signature on the communication is false, forged, counterfeit or
fictitious.
§ 1308-A. Administration and enforcement.

(a) Criminal enforcement.–If the department or the commission
believes an intentional violation of this chapter has been committed, it
shall refer all relevant documents and other information to the Office of
Attorney General.

(b) Attorney General.–In addition to the authority conferred
upon the Attorney General under the act of October 15, 1980
(P.L.950, No.164), known as the Commonwealth Attorneys Act, the
Attorney General has the authority to investigate and prosecute a
violation of this chapter.

(c) Advice and opinions.–The commission shall provide advice
and opinions in accordance with procedures set forth in section 1107
(relating to powers and duties of commission) to the department, a
lobbyist, lobbying firm or principal or State official or employee who
has a question regarding compliance with this chapter. A principal, a
lobbyist, a lobbying firm or an individual who acts in good faith based
on the written advice or opinion of the commission shall not be held
liable for a violation of this chapter.

(d) Public inspection and copying.–The department shall make
completed registrations, expense reports and termination notices which
have been filed with the department available for public inspection and
provide copies of these documents at a price which shall not exceed the
actual cost of copying. Documents that are maintained and
reproducible in an electronic format shall be provided in that format
upon request.

(e) Annual reporting.–The department shall prepare and publish
an annual report on lobbying activities in this Commonwealth.

The department shall at least annually publish a listing of all registrants
and shall identify affiliated political action committees.

(f) Retention of records.–Completed registrations, expense
reports, termination notices and termination letters filed or issued
pursuant to section 1304-A (relating to registration) shall remain on file
with the department for a four-year period.

(g) Audits.–The following shall apply:
(1) Every two years, the Secretary of the Commonwealth

shall contract for the services of a certified public accountant or
certified public accounting firm. The contract shall be awarded in
a manner consistent with the provisions of 62 Pa.C.S. Pt. I
(relating to Commonwealth Procurement Code) and no certified
public accountant or certified public accounting firm shall be
eligible to obtain such a contract for two successive contract
periods.

(2) The Secretary of the Commonwealth shall randomly
select, at a public drawing 60 days following the close of each
fourth quarter reporting period, 3% of all registrations and
expense reports filed with the department under this chapter.

(3) The certified public accountant shall conduct the
audits in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards
and shall test as to whether each registration or expense report is
materially correct.

(4) The audit report and findings shall be confidential,
except that the department shall make an audit report and
findings available to the commission when the commission is
investigating an alleged violation of this chapter involving the
audited registration or expense report. The commission shall
include the relevant portion of an audit as part of its findings of
fact in a commission order which results from an investigation
arising out of an audit.
(h) Investigation and hearings.–The commission, through its

executive director, may initiate an investigation and hold a hearing
concerning an alleged violation of this chapter in accordance with
sections 1107 and 1108 (relating to investigations by commission).

(i) Disciplinary board.–If the subject of any complaint filed with
or investigation initiated by the commission under this chapter is an
attorney at law, the commission shall refer the alleged violation to the
board to be investigated, considered and resolved in a manner
consistent with the Pennsylvania Rules of Professional Conduct. If a
court of competent jurisdiction determines that a complaint filed with
or investigation initiated by the commission under this chapter, which
involves an attorney at law, is under the jurisdiction of the board, the
matter shall be referred by the court to the board to be investigated,
considered and resolved in a manner consistent with the Pennsylvania
Rules of Professional Conduct.

(j) Directory.–On or before May 1 of each odd-numbered year,
the department shall produce and distribute a directory of all registered
lobbyists and registered lobbying firms retained by registered
principals. The directory shall include photographs of each registered
lobbyist. Copies of the directory shall be made available to the public
at a price not to exceed the actual cost of production. All revenue
received by the department from the sales of the directory shall be
deposited into the fund.

(k) Computer file.–The department shall provide the
Legislative Data Processing Committee with all data relating to
registrations, expense reports and termination notices. The committee
shall make all such information available on a publicly accessible
Internet website in a fully searchable format.

(l) Inflation adjustment.–On a biennial basis commencing in
January 2009, the department shall review the threshold for registration
under section 1304-A (relating to registration), and the threshold for
reporting under section 1305-A(c) (relating to reporting) and may
increase these amounts to rates deemed reasonable for assuring
appropriate disclosure. On a biennial basis commencing in
January 2009, the department shall review the filing fee established
under section 1310-A (relating to filing fees; fund established;
regulations) and may adjust this amount if the department determines
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that a higher fee is needed to cover the costs of carrying out the
provisions of this chapter. The department shall publish any such
adjusted amounts in the Pennsylvania Bulletin by June 1, 2009, and by
June 1 every two years thereafter as necessary.
§ 1309-A. Penalties.

(a) Notice of possible noncompliance.–
(1) The commission shall issue a notice of possible

noncompliance to any lobbyist, principal, lobbying firm or
individual that has failed to register or report as required by this
chapter. The notice shall state the nature of the alleged
noncompliance and the civil and criminal penalties for failure to
register, failure to file or filing a report containing a false
statement. The notice shall also advise of the right to a hearing
before the commission and the time and manner in which to
request a hearing.

(2) If a hearing is requested, the commission shall
determine at the hearing whether the recipient of the notice is
required to register or report under this chapter, whether the
failure to register or report was negligent and, if the failure was
negligent, the amount of the civil penalty to be imposed. If the
commission finds that the failure to register or report was
intentional, it shall refer the matter to the Attorney General for
investigation and prosecution. Hearings under this subsection
shall be conducted by the commission in accordance with
sections 1107 (relating to powers and duties of commission) and
1108 (relating to investigations by commission).

(3) Negligent failure to register or report as required
by this chapter is punishable by a civil penalty of not more than
$50 for each late day. In the case of negligent failure to register
or report, the commission may, upon the majority vote of its
members, levy a civil penalty as provided for in this subsection.
The total amount of the civil penalty levied shall not be limited
by any other provision of law. The commission shall have
standing to apply to Commonwealth Court to seek enforcement
of an order imposing a civil penalty under this section.
(b) Intentional violations of this chapter.–

(1) Any lobbyist, lobbying firm, principal or individual
that intentionally fails to register or report as required by this
chapter commits a misdemeanor of the second degree.

(2) A registrant that files a report under this chapter with
knowledge that the report contains a false statement commits a
misdemeanor of the second degree.

(3) Any lobbyist, lobbying firm or principal or
individual that intentionally violates a provision of this chapter
other than paragraph (1) or (2) commits a misdemeanor of the
third degree.

(4) In addition to the penalties imposed pursuant to this
subsection, the commission may:

(i) Prohibit a lobbyist or lobbying firm from
lobbying for economic consideration for a period of up to
five years for committing an act which constitutes an
offense under this subsection.

(ii) Subject a principal to a civil fine of not more
than $50,000.

(c) Publishing of names.–The names of those found in violation
of this chapter shall be published in the Pennsylvania Bulletin.

(d) Affirmative defense.–Reliance on advisory opinions of the
commission, any notice given under section 1305-A(b)(3)(ii) or failure
to receive notice under section 1305-A(b)(3)(ii) shall be a defense to an
action brought under Chapter 11 (relating to ethics standards and
financial disclosure) or this chapter.
§ 1310-A. Filing fees; fund established; regulations.

(a) Filing fees.–Each principal, lobbyist, lobbying firm or
individual required to be registered under this chapter shall pay a
biennial registration fee of $100 to the department.

(b) Fund established.–All money received from filing fees under
subsection (a) shall be deposited in a restricted receipts account to be
known as the Lobbying Disclosure Fund. The money deposited in the

fund is hereby appropriated to the department as a continuing
appropriation for the exclusive purpose of carrying out the provisions
of this chapter. Any moneys remaining in the fund established pursuant
to the former section 1310(b) (relating to filing fees; fund established;
regulations) shall be transferred to the Lobbying Disclosure Fund.

(c) Computerized filing system.–The department shall
implement a fully accessible system to accommodate the use of
computerized filing. Each registrant shall elect on an annual basis
whether the registrant will file all of the documents required by this act
either electronically or on paper with the department.

(d) Regulations.–A committee comprised of the chairman of the
State Ethics Commission, the Attorney General, the General Counsel
to the Governor, a member of the Senate appointed by the
President pro tempore of the Senate, a member of the Senate appointed
by the Minority Leader of the Senate, a member of the House of
Representatives appointed by the Speaker of the House of
Representatives and a member of the House of Representatives
appointed by the Minority Leader of the House of Representatives, or
their designees, shall have continuing authority to promulgate
regulations necessary to carry out the provisions of this chapter. The
chairman of the commission shall be designated as the chairman of the
committee. The initial proposed regulations shall be submitted within
180 days of the effective date of this section to the Independent
Regulatory Review Commission under section 5 of the act of June 25,
1982 (P.L.633, No.181), known as the Regulatory Review Act. Any
meeting at which the committee plans to approve proposed regulations
shall be held in accordance with Chapter 7 (relating to open meetings).
The committee shall also prepare and publish a manual setting forth
guidelines for accounting and reporting. The regulations and manual
shall be drafted to accommodate the use of computerized
recordkeeping, electronic filing of the reports provided for under this
chapter and retention of registrations and expense reports provided for
under this chapter by electronic means. The Department of State shall
provide sufficient staff and other administrative support to assist the
committee. Any vacancy occurring among the appointed members of
the committee shall be filled in the same manner as the original
appointment. Any committee member who is a member of the
General Assembly shall serve for a term that is coincident with his or
her term of office.
§ 1311-A. Severability.

The provisions of this chapter are severable. If any provision of
this chapter or its application to any person or circumstance is held
invalid, the invalidity shall not affect other provisions or applications
of this chapter which can be given effect without the invalid provision
or application.

Section 3. The Secretary of the Commonwealth shall transmit to
the Legislative Reference Bureau, for publication in the Pennsylvania
Bulletin, notice of full implementation of the computerized filing
system required under section 1310-A(c) (relating to registration fees;
fund established; system; regulations).

Section 4. Any funds remaining in the restricted receipts account
created under 65 Pa.C.S. § 1310(b) may be utilized by the Department
of State to implement the provisions of 65 Pa.C.S. Ch. XVIII-A.

Section 5. This act shall take effect as follows:
(1) The following provisions shall take effect

immediately:
(i) Section 1310-A(d).
(ii) This section.

(2) The remainder of this act shall take effect on the
latter of either of the following:

(i) Publication of the notice required under
section 3.

(ii) The effective date of the regulations
promulgated under section 1310-A(d).

On the question,
Will the House agree to the amendment?
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The SPEAKER. On that question, the Chair recognizes the
gentleman, Mr. Clymer.

Mr. CLYMER. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Well, good afternoon, Mr. Speaker.
I am pleased to come before you this afternoon and

respectfully request and seek your support for HB 700 and of
course amendment 8417, the lobbyist reform and disclosure
law.

One of the objectives of this bill is to bring legislation into
conformity with the Supreme Court ruling of some time ago
regarding the lobbyist-attorney relationship, and we have dealt
with that aspect in the bill.

This proposal also deals with issues such as defining
lobbyist principals and lobbying firms. The legislation goes on
and defines reporting requirements, administration, and
enforcement, to mention a few of the issues that we have all
looked at over the last couple of hours.

In getting this proposal together, I think we have had some
very important meetings over the last two sessions. These were
informational meetings that brought everyone together to look
at this issue of lobbying, to have an overall picture of how we
can come together, and to make this an issue that has teeth to it.
We did these meetings transparent so that the public, reporters,
anyone who was interested in the issue could come and be part
of the team, and over the many meetings that we had, we had
individuals – I will only mention a few of those – that
participated in these informal meetings. We were pleased to
have Doug Hill of the State Association of County
Commissioners; Ted Mowatt, who was former past president of
PAGR (Pennsylvania Association for Government Relations);
we had the League of Women Voters, Bonita Hoke; and we had
Larry Frankel with the ACLU (American Civil Liberties
Union). We had lobbyists such as Fred Brown and Dave Tive as
part of it. Catharine Conner of WolfBlock Government
Relations was part of the overall input that we had. We had
Barry Kauffman from Common Cause, who participated at each
of these meetings and provided information that we
incorporated into the legislation that we are looking at this
afternoon. We had Judy Eschberger with Novak Strategic
Advisors. In addition to that, we had John Contino of the
Ethics Commission; Brian Barno, PAGR; not to mention the
members from the State Government, the members from both
the Democrat and Republican Caucuses, and their staff as well.

So with this very fine group of men and women, talented
people who each shared a voice into the total discussions that
we have had over these many years, we have come up with
what we call HB 700 and of course the amendment to that,
amendment 8417.

So indeed, as I had mentioned at the outset, this is a historic
occasion, and we look forward now this afternoon to move
forward on this very important piece of lobbying legislation.

Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
The Chair recognizes the gentleman, Mr. Leach.
Mr. LEACH. Mr. Speaker, I rise to oppose the amendment,

the Clymer amendment, in part because this amendment would
rule all other amendments out of order. It would prevent the sort
of open debate and the sort of free exchange and the
contributions from individual members that I think the people of
Pennsylvania have indicated—

The SPEAKER. Does the gentleman have questions of
Mr. Clymer—

Mr. LEACH. No; no.
The SPEAKER. —or wish to make a statement about the

amendment 8417?
Mr. LEACH. I believe that is why I was being recognized,

Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER. Okay. Well, please stick to that, Mr. Leach.
Mr. LEACH. Is that not what I was speaking about,

Mr. Speaker?
The SPEAKER. No, it was not.
Mr. LEACH. I was urging a “no” vote on this amendment.
Once again, I believe that this closes off the process and does

not allow us to have a full range of debate on all of the options,
and since this closes off all other amendments, we have to look
at this amendment for what it is and as the totality of the reform
that we are getting today.

Mr. Speaker, I would submit that this is very weak tea
indeed. It is not so much that the restrictions on lobbyists are
not strong enough, but from my perspective, we are dealing
with a situation where we are trying to reform the institution
and we have a patient that needs major surgery and we are
giving it a baby aspirin, because dinners and receptions, that is
not what is at the heart of the problem with the institution, and
this amendment does not address what is, which is until you
take the money out of politics, you will always have bad
legislation and you will always have the perception that
legislation is not being voted on because it is best for the people
of Pennsylvania but because people were bought off.

I have received e-mails on a number of issues over the
course of my tenure here where people say, I know why you
disagree with me; you got a contribution from this or that group.
Now, Mr. Speaker, I like to think that I did not vote because
I got a contribution, but I certainly do not blame the person who
e-mailed me or called me from thinking that, because if I got a
contribution from an interest and I voted for that interest, it
certainly looks like something is not kosher, Mr. Speaker.

Lobbyists can buy us dinners and so forth, and I guess that is
what the bill tries to address, sort of, but what really is the issue
here, Mr. Speaker, is that anyone in this chamber can get a
check from a lobbyist that would make John Kerry and
George Bush very jealous. You can only give them $2100; you
can give us an infinite amount of money, and until we address
that issue, Mr. Speaker, we will never address the underlying
problems with this institution.

So I would urge a “no” vote on the amendment. If at the end
of the day it passes and on final passage it is the best we can get,
I would support it only because it is better than nothing, but,
Mr. Speaker, this is way, way, way too tepid for what the people
of Pennsylvania expect.

Thank you.
The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
The gentleman, Mr. Freeman.
Mr. FREEMAN. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Mr. Speaker, let me begin by complimenting the gentleman,

Mr. Clymer, for the work he did in committee. When the
members of that committee, of which I am one, worked on
HB 700 and SB 1, the gentleman, Mr. Clymer, was very
inclusive and made an effort to reach out to all the various
stakeholders and those interested in this topic to provide a very
deliberative process.

It is a shame therefore that we are once again doing an end
run on the committee process. We are once again being
presented with a fait accompli as we take and have taken in the
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past some of the most important policy initiatives that
come before this chamber and are presented with a
leadership-negotiated amendment that is crafted in such a way,
as is 8417, to rule all other amendments out of consideration,
out of order. In doing so, we do a disservice to this process and
to the deliberative charge that we have as legislators to craft
legislation, to fashion legislation, and to ensure the best possible
piece of legislation that leaves this chamber for consideration as
law.

The amendment we have before us, 8417, has just been seen
by many members for the first time within the last hour. We did
receive a preliminary amendment, 8343, last night, but this has
altered that amendment in many ways. I am sure there are some
good things in here, but I am also equally sure that this
amendment falls far short of the work we could be doing if we
had a more open and deliberative process and could amend this
amendment in a way to make it stronger.

It is a shame that we have been given the fait accompli of
dealing with this issue in the eleventh hour before we recess for
the summer. HB 700 has been in a position to be considered by
this House for over a year; SB 1 has been in a similar position
for almost a similar period of time, and yet once again we
rank-and-file members of this chamber are being asked to
simply accept a piece of legislation negotiated by the leaders
and to shut off all other consideration of all other options. That,
Mr. Speaker, is simply wrong and is particularly ironic in
consideration of this piece of legislation dealing with lobbyist
disclosure, a key and important ingredient in an open
governmental process.

MOTION TO POSTPONE

Mr. FREEMAN. Mr. Speaker, in order to ensure that each
and every member of this House has the opportunity to put forth
amendments, that we are not left with just this one amendment
or two amendments that have been negotiated by leadership, but
that each and every one of us can have a much more important
say in this issue
and shape this legislation through a more deliberative process,
I think it is very important that we postpone consideration on
this bill, that we in fact wait until Tuesday, which would give us
ample time to craft amendments over the weekend, to make sure
that they are timely filed on Monday, and to ensure that we can
pass a better and stronger piece of lobbyist disclosure legislation
that is before us, so we are not left with a simple “yes” or “no”
on this one version but can act as a deliberative legislative body
and craft the best piece of lobbyist disclosure legislation for this
State, something that has been long overdue in this
Commonwealth.

I therefore move, Mr. Speaker, that we postpone
consideration on HB 700 until Tuesday, June 27, and I urge the
members to vote “yes.” Let us make this a better product.

On the question,
Will the House agree to the motion?

The SPEAKER. On the postponement, Mr. Clymer.
Mr. CLYMER. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Mr. Speaker, I certainly appreciate the comments of my good

friend and colleague from Lehigh County, but I will tell you that
we have worked hard on this piece of legislation. Moments ago

I presented a list of people who had an input, who worked very
hard to fashion the legislation that we have before us this
afternoon. We know that no matter whatever we do here today,
it may not be perfect in the eyes of some, and we understand
that, but we think that what we have here in this proposal as it
deals with lobbyist reform will go a long way in helping us to
demonstrate that we have put forth legislation that all of us can
be proud of, and therefore I would oppose the motion to
postpone.

Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
The Chair recognizes the gentleman, Mr. Vitali.
Mr. VITALI. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
I rise in support of the motion to postpone for many of the

reasons set out by the gentleman from Lehigh County.
Mr. Speaker, once again the public is being cut out of this

process. This language was not on the screen even at the start of
this debate. The public had no opportunity to read this. Those
people, those interest groups and members of the media who
convey information to the public had no information to digest
and present that to the public. We as Representatives did not
have a chance to bring this back to the public. So the public is
being cut out of the process.

Mr. Speaker, in addition to the public being cut out of the
process, rank-and-file legislators who want to engage in the
amendment process to make this a better bill have been shut out
of the process. There in fact have been 17 amendments filed to
this, and unless this motion to postpone is granted, the ideas in
those 17 amendments will not be considered by this House, will
not be able to be debated, will not be able to be voted on.

Mr. Speaker, again, this is just one of those situations where
a handful of people behind closed doors decide what is best and
then present it without the opportunity for members to react to
it.

Mr. Speaker, we will not be prejudiced in any way by
postponing this bill until Monday. Mr. Speaker, I think we owe
it to the public to show them we get it; we show them we get it;
we show them we have learned our lesson from the pay raise
fiasco. We will be showing them we are making them part of
the process.

Mr. Speaker, I urge us to vote to postpone this until
Tuesday the 27th.

Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
The Chair recognizes the gentlelady, Ms. Mundy.
Ms. MUNDY. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Mr. Speaker, HB 700 is about openness; it is about sunshine.

The process that is being used here today is exactly the
opposite, an omnibus amendment presented the day that we are
voting on it, giving us a couple of hours to look at it, digest it,
debate it. No amendments, no ability for the outside public to
look at it flies in the face of what the underlying bill seeks to do.

I support the motion to postpone until Tuesday. Let us have
an open, sunshined process that people can have confidence in
and then pass a strong lobbyist disclosure bill that we can all
support and live with.

Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentlelady.
The Chair recognizes the gentleman, Mr. Maher.
Mr. MAHER. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Across my years in public schools, in college, there were

many times that a paper became due or a test was to be taken
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and I thought to myself, gee whiz, if I only had 2 more days,
if I only had 1 more day.

Mr. Speaker, we have had 4 years. To remind the members,
I first circulated a cosponsor memo to overcome the obstacles
created by the Supreme Court in August of 2002, just about
4 years. In that time the State Government Committee, led by
Chairman Clymer, launched a very thorough series of hearings,
of public meetings, invited input from all corners. The results of
that effort came forth unanimously, bipartisan support from the
State Government Committee last session as HB 2080. This
session the process began anew with more hearings, with more
public meetings, with the availability to any member on that
committee to offer amendments; again, bipartisan, unanimous
support for HB 700 from the State Government Committee.
Yet I am a bit dismayed that some of those who twice voted for
HB 700 in committee now a year and a half later have a sudden
urgency to offer an amendment that apparently did not occur to
them before. This, instead of being an abridgment of our
committee process, is perhaps the best illustration of an open,
transparent process that did not just allow the public to
participate but reached out and encouraged it.

The amendment before us today has been characterized in
snippets, or I should say mischaracterized in snippets. As you
consider the motion to postpone, consider this: The first half of
this amendment strictly is a recitation line by line repealing the
old law. When HB 700 came from committee, it was before the
Supreme Court had ruled that we could not simply refer to an
act that is being repealed and requires us to present line by line
an act that is being repealed. I think you would all agree it is
helpful to repeal a law that the Supreme Court has overturned so
that we would not have two versions of a lobbying law on the
books that would promote confusion among those who are
seeking to comply with our laws. So I would hope you would
agree the first half of this amendment is altogether vanilla.

The second half of this amendment is an effort to reconcile
some of the differences that occurred between SB 1 and HB 700
and to utilize the input we have had from a variety of sources.
You may have seen, for instance, in your mail today a letter
from Common Cause. It was apparently unhappy with some
aspects of an earlier omnibus amendment. Others shared that
same view. Instead of foreclosing public input, we have listened
to public input, and that is why this amendment is before us
today.

For those of you who had 4 years to offer amendments, to
some of you whose offices I phoned and attempted to visit
yesterday to get your input, I appreciate the need to play for the
TV, but be candid. You have had 4 years to offer bona fide
amendments. It is time to move forward. I urge you to welcome
progress, welcome reform. Please do not be one of these
legislators who tells the media you want reform but then you
vote to stop it.

Please oppose the motion to postpone.
The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
The Chair recognizes the gentlelady, Ms. Manderino.
Ms. MANDERINO. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
I rise to support the motion to postpone.
With all due respect to the prior speaker and to the chairman

of the State Government Committee, as one of the members
who has been actively engaged, I do not appreciate being shut
out of the final product, and that is what happened. I tried
earnestly, as recently as an hour before we came to the floor,
talking with both the chairman and the maker of the bill, to find

more good in this than I did find problems so that I could
reconcile the fact that the members of my side of the aisle who
wanted to offer amendments could. I did not say that right: to
reconcile the fact that what folks on this side were wanting to
have a say on was not as important as what got in here, but
I cannot do that and that is not accurate.

A motion to postpone will allow everyone to have their say.
If the motion to postpone is successful, I as someone who was
in on all of those discussions, even after I was no longer on the
State Government Committee, and I thank the chairman and
others for continuing to include me, there are provisions that got
left out of this omnibus amendment that were in HB 700 and/or
SB 1 that I would like to have the opportunity to see if members
want to put it back in, but I do not have that opportunity if the
motion to postpone is not successful, because my amendments
will not be in order.

A number of members said this before: This whole bill is
about the openness of our process, about the integrity of our
government and our institution. If there is any bill in this House
that every member ought to have their say on, it is something
like this.

I understand the old saying that the minority will have its say
and the majority will have its way. I understand that. The votes
on any particular amendment would show that and I would live
with the agreement of this House, but what I am left with is not
giving the minority a say at all, and that is not fair in any open
and honest government. So it is very, very difficult for me to
stand here today and say I am so disappointed that after all of
the hard work that we went through in a span of less than
24 hours, all of that inclusiveness went out the window, and for
that reason I support a motion to postpone.

The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentlelady.
The Chair recognizes the majority whip, the gentleman,

Mr. Argall. The gentleman waives off.
The Chair recognizes the gentleman, Mr. McGeehan.
Mr. McGEEHAN. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Mr. Speaker, I rise to join with my Democratic colleagues in

supporting the motion to postpone consideration until Tuesday
of the Clymer amendment.

Mr. Speaker, I have been a member of this House for
16 years, and I would like to think that I have seen some
legislative gymnastics in the past, but the machinations I saw in
the last couple of days to thwart the will of people who want
real reform in this House I think the public should know about.
In my 16 years I have seen many a trick played, but
unfortunately, Mr. Speaker, when we talk about lobbyist reform,
the public should know that this is an absolute joke.

Mr. Speaker, I listened to the debate yesterday in the
Pennsylvania Senate, and it dealt with the so-called
protection-of-marriage act, and people wonder why the public is
cynical. Senator Ferlo said it best. He said, it comes right out of
the school of Karl Rove.

The SPEAKER. Mr. McGeehan?
Mr. McGEEHAN. Yes.
The SPEAKER. The motion to postpone.
Mr. McGEEHAN. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
Mr. McGEEHAN. Mr. Speaker, the public is cynical because

this is not real reform. The members, I am sure rank-and-file
members of both sides of the aisle, understand that this is a
Karl Rove move. This is fooling the public. This is putting
something up there under the guise of reform, and it is not going
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to change how people act in this chamber or how lobbyists act
outside of this chamber.

Mr. Speaker, do you want to know who wrote this bill? I can
only quote from the movie “Jerry Maguire” and the part that
Tom Cruise played. If you want to know who wrote this bill,
you follow the money, because rank-and-file members in this
House were shut out of the process.

Mr. S. SMITH. Mr. Speaker?
The SPEAKER. The gentleman will suspend.
The Chair recognizes the gentleman, Mr. Smith.
Mr. S. SMITH. I believe the gentleman is debating the

amendment and not speaking to whether or not we should
postpone the vote or not.

The SPEAKER. The gentleman is correct. The gentleman,
Mr. McGeehan, will stay to the motion.

Mr. McGEEHAN. Thank you for that admonition.
Mr. Speaker, this is not reform. This is not moving the ball

forward. This is not acting in the best interests of
Pennsylvanians, and for that reason I support the motion to
postpone to give every member, Democrat, Republican, but
more importantly to give the public an opportunity to weigh in
on this issue that will have impact for years to come.

The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
The Chair recognizes the gentleman, Mr. Schroder.
Mr. SCHRODER. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Mr. Speaker, I am sympathetic to many of the arguments

being made by some folks on the other side. I will say this,
however. I voted against the motion to suspend rules to bring
this amendment up, originally because I thought we should have
had certainly a certificate or something filed yesterday that
would have obviated the need to do that. However, that motion
to suspend rules did pass by a two-thirds vote.

So I think the body has already spoken on whether this
particular amendment should move forward. I know that the
gentleman, Mr. Clymer, and the gentleman, Mr. Maher, have
reached out in a way that I have not seen any bill worked on in
quite a while here in this House. They have reached out to
members of this side and I am sure members of the other side of
the aisle also.

So I commend them for the work that they have done to
bring us to this point. While I might not be completely satisfied
with the process, and I certainly understand many of the
concerns that are being raised, I think the time is now to move
on lobbyist disclosure reform. We have a chance to do some
real good today to help rehabilitate the image of this institution
and to start restoring the trust of the people.

So I say let us go forward with the amendment, and let us do
some good work today. Thank you.

The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
The Chair recognizes the majority leader, the gentleman,

Mr. Smith.
Mr. S. SMITH. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Mr. Speaker, I obviously oppose the motion to postpone, and

particularly, Mr. Speaker, as I stated when I asked the members
to vote to suspend the rules so that we could consider the
amendment, if we continue to delay and delay and delay on this
consideration, given our normal timelines, and in particularly,
Mr. Speaker, delaying the vote on this until Tuesday, Tuesday
will become Wednesday, and I do not say that in a critical tone,
because it probably is being critical of myself as much as
anybody. It is just the way this place is. People have other
things that come up. Some are for the well-intentioned and

serving the interests of the legislation; others clearly look to
delay just for the purpose of delay.

So I think, Mr. Speaker, that we have this bill before us. The
notions that it was crafted somehow behind closed doors, that
people were shut out, that rank-and-file members were shut out
of the process, Mr. Speaker, is simply false, and that is someone
just making accusations that simply are not true, Mr. Speaker.

This is not a bill to which I have been heavily involved in the
details of the language. I participated in two caucuses as well as
all of our leadership and the vast majority of our members
earlier this week to discuss primarily what was on the table,
what has been discussed within the State Government
Committee over the last several years or the last couple years, as
well as a caucus yesterday on the basic specifics to fine-tune not
the core and the guts of this legislation but the little issues that
sometimes are just missed when one reads it.

And, Mr. Speaker, this is a bill that clearly came from the
rank and file. Quite frankly, some of us in leadership have been
heavily criticized for not bringing this to a vote previously.
So I do not see, Mr. Speaker, how people can stand on this floor
and say and imply that this is some kind of a rush job, that this
is somehow some backroom-deal bill that was crafted by
leadership, and on the same hand allow some of us in leadership
to be criticized for not moving forward on it. Those two things
just do not jive.

Mr. Speaker, this is a good piece of legislation. I would
remind the members that this is not the final vote on the final
bill that will ultimately be on the Governor’s desk. Clearly, the
Senate has another voice in this to take their shot, and most
likely there is a good chance it will come back to us. It may end
up in a conference committee next Wednesday or something
like that. Mr. Speaker, be real. The process is what it is. Not
every member can have every “i” dotted or “t” crossed exactly
like they like it. Sometimes there is just a little different slant to
the “t.”

So, Mr. Speaker, I think it is important that we move forward
and run this vote, and to vote to postpone, Mr. Speaker, is
simply a vote to put this legislation in critical jeopardy of being
passed and put on the Governor’s desk by the end of this month.
So please vote against the motion to postpone.

Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
The Chair recognizes the gentleman, Mr. Samuelson.
Mr. SAMUELSON. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
On the motion to postpone, one comment on what the

majority leader just said about putting this on the Governor’s
desk by the end of the month, we, of course, as the House of
Representatives, have another option. We do have SB 1,
PN 718. That actually passed the Senate more than a year ago.
If we would vote on SB 1, PN—

The SPEAKER. Mr. Samuelson, it is the motion to postpone.
Mr. SAMUELSON. Okay.
The SPEAKER. We are not debating SB 1.
Mr. SAMUELSON. The previous speaker talked about

conference committee and timing delays. One—
The SPEAKER. He is the majority leader of the House,

Mr. Samuelson.
Mr. SAMUELSON. Okay. I am saying that there is an

alternative that would go right to the Governor’s desk this
afternoon.

The SPEAKER. We are on the motion to postpone.
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Mr. SAMUELSON. And my comments on the motion to
postpone are twofold. One is that we could pass SB 1; and
secondly, I wanted to respond to the gentleman from Allegheny
who talked about reform.

This bill was handed to me at 11:30 this morning. Now, there
are many reforms that are being talked about within this Capitol
and all across Pennsylvania. One of the key reforms that is
being discussed is we should have 72 hours to look at any piece
of legislation—

The SPEAKER. Mr. Samuelson.
Mr. SAMUELSON. This—
The SPEAKER. The motion to postpone. That has nothing to

do with the motion to postpone.
Mr. SAMUELSON. Well, it directly has to do with—
The SPEAKER. Mr. Samuelson, it is my opinion. If you do

not like the opinion, you can appeal the opinion of the Chair.
Mr. SAMUELSON. I will conclude my remarks.
The SPEAKER. The gentleman is in order.
Mr. SAMUELSON. Mr. Freeman from Northampton has

moved to postpone until Tuesday, which would give the House
72 hours to look at this bill, not the 2 hours and 15 minutes we
have been given. I suggest that we do pass a motion to postpone
until Tuesday so that we can have full deliberation on HB 700
and all amendments.

Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
The Chair recognizes the gentleman, Mr. Pallone.
Mr. PALLONE. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
I rise to support the motion to postpone HB 700. You know,

we have heard a number of speakers talk about moving forward
and not having an opportunity to have input and so on and so
forth, and we have heard all of the discussions that the
amendment was posted maybe an hour, maybe 2 hours ago. It is
22 pages in length. We have not had an opportunity to read it, to
completely digest it, to even prepare additional amendments
that could somehow improve this particular piece of legislation
so that all folks would be pleased or at least more folks would
be pleased with it.

We have heard all of those discussions, and we keep coming
back to, let us take now. We know that we are going to be here
next week anyway. We have a number of issues that have to be
addressed. This is just one more bill that we can deal with. I do
not understand the time-of-the-essence issue given the fact that
this particular piece of legislation was originally introduced
back in March of 2005. You know, it was pushed around in
committee for a little bit in the month of March, and all of a
sudden today we have to take action. We waited 15 months. All
we are asking this body to do is to wait another 4 or 5 days. We
have already waited 15 months. We have already waited more
than 5 1/2 years of my tenure to take this action. We have
already waited 25 or 30 years, as many of your all’s tenure, to
take this particular action. All we are asking is to give the
members an opportunity to be able to prepare and address this
legislation, because it is so important to all of us and to all of
our constituents in Pennsylvania.

I implore the members to seriously consider this and to vote
in favor of postponing. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.

The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
The Chair recognizes the Democrat whip, the gentleman,

Mr. Veon.
Mr. VEON. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Mr. Speaker, I rise to oppose the motion to postpone.

I think everybody here recognizes and understands this is an
important issue. It is an issue that members on both sides,
Republicans and Democrats, feel very strongly about, and I also
believe that at least the vast majority of the members here do
understand and recognize, like every bill we deal with,
especially difficult, complex, controversial issues like this,
it is nearly if not clearly impossible to get the consensus of
203 members for a perfect product, a perfect bill, perfect
legislation that 203 members of this House agree with.

Mr. Speaker, I do not support the motion to postpone,
because I have looked at the language in this bill and I see in
that bill the reflection of many members here, rank and file,
good, hardworking members of this House. When I see certain
parts of that bill, I know it reflects some of the ideas that you
have put forward. It may not have your name on it, it may not
be your specific amendment, but clearly some of the language
in this bill, some of the concepts, some of the parts of this, if it
were to become law, reflect the input of many good members,
Republicans and Democrats. And, Mr. Speaker, I oppose the
motion to postpone because we in real terms do not have much
time, and I heard some of the members talk about the adequacy
of the time that we have left. In real terms, in real terms, we do
not have very much time left to get a bill that passes out of the
House, to get in some way, shape, or form an agreement with
the Senate, and to be able to put that final product in front of the
House and the Senate to send a bill to the Governor’s desk to
become law. We do not have much time to do that.

And, Mr. Speaker, the final point that I would make on a
rationale to not postpone is that as I think about the process,
understand the legislative process, I am very much convinced
that we will be here next Monday, or in this case Tuesday, the
day the gentleman wants to move the bill to, having this same
debate about whether we should consider the bill that day or
wait until the next day. I am very much convinced that would be
the case if we in fact postpone this bill until Tuesday’s vote.

We have an opportunity to pass a bill out of here today that
gives us a real chance, a real chance to come to a compromise
with the State Senate so that we can come back here by June 30,
the end of the fiscal year, before we go home for a summer
break, to actually put a bill on the Governor’s desk.

I would encourage members not to support the motion of my
colleague and friend from the Lehigh Valley, Mr. Freeman.
Thank you, Mr. Speaker.

The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
The Chair recognizes the Democrat leader, the gentleman,

Mr. DeWeese.

PARLIAMENTARY INQUIRY

The SPEAKER. For what purpose does the gentleman,
Mr. Pallone, rise?

Mr. PALLONE. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
I just have a parliamentary inquiry.
The SPEAKER. The gentleman will state.
Mr. PALLONE. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Relative to timeliness, it is my understanding that this body,

this General Assembly, is in session until November 30, 2006.
Correct?

The SPEAKER. We may or may not be, but it could be.
Mr. PALLONE. Through November anyway.
The SPEAKER. Yes.
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Mr. PALLONE. And if a piece of legislation is acted on
today, we have— Today is not the only day we can act on
legislation, correct? We have until we actually recess the
session before we can take action on any of the other bills or
amendments or any other official action. Correct?

The SPEAKER. Could the gentleman repeat the question?
Mr. PALLONE. Let me try to rephrase the question.
Are we somehow restricted by House rules or session rules

or session limitations or some statute or regulation that any bill
on today’s agenda cannot be taken up sometime between now
and the proposed end of this session, which could be as late as
November 30?

The SPEAKER. Of course there is no rule or statute;
otherwise, we would not be entertaining a motion to postpone.

Mr. PALLONE. I was not clear on that. Thank you,
Mr. Speaker.

The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.

For what purpose does the gentleman, Mr. Nailor, rise?
Mr. NAILOR. I would like to speak on the motion to

postpone, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER. The gentleman is in order.
Mr. NAILOR. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
I just wanted to mention that about a month and a half ago

there were 23 Republican members and I believe about a similar
number of Democrat members that signed a letter. We put our
name on the line, and we sent a letter to our leadership, both
Democrat and Republican, and asked that lobby reform be
considered now. This is no time to postpone. As the gentleman,
Mr. Maher, said, it is 4 years. We are here now. We asked for it.
We thank our leaders for bringing it to the floor. Please vote not
to postpone this.

Thank you.
The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
The gentleman, Mr. DeWeese.
Mr. DeWEESE. Very quickly, Mr. Speaker. Four quick

points.
Number one, Mr. Maher’s observation about the

effectiveness of the committee system in this instance was on
the bull’s eye. I have lamented again and again over the
span that I thought the committee system should engage, and
I believe that the rendition that his recollection offered was
precise. The committee did engage. Lobbyist reform is not
something in its incipient stage. It is something that has been
debated and discussed very aggressively over the span. Many of
us are for lobbyist reform, and as the gentleman, Mr. Veon,
averred, there is no way that 203 of us will agree on a final
package. This is a compromise that the committee has burnished
and that the Democratic leaders and some of our rank and file
have been a part of. So the committee system, in my view, has
worked.

Number two. Mr. Clymer, Mr. Clymer is the personification
of the reformer. This is not some late-night deal with ward
leaders and committee people and politicians of disrepute
orchestrating some mischief. Mr. Clymer’s imprimatur, like a
papal imprimatur, on this proposal gives it some weight and
some substance.

Number three. When the gentleman, Mr. Schroder, and the
esteemed Speaker of our House find some consonance, some
contiguity, some agreement, this is a moment to relish. When
the Jefferson reform group and the esteemed Speaker from

Philadelphia come together – that is number three – it should
have a little bit of momentum.

And number four and finally. Mr. Maher and I agree on so
little that I do agree that this compromise will be the essence of
what we send to the State Senate, and for my good and worthy
colleagues, including Mr. Freeman, who do not have a parallel
perspective, one of our other colleagues in caucus discussed the
dynamics of this work product going to the Senate, being
altered, coming back, being rejected, going to a conference
committee. This is not the end-all and the be-all in most
probability, but even if it is, Pennsylvania is the only State
among the 50 to not have a lobbyist reform law, and this
compromise seems to be worthy of a vote.

Thank you.
The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
The Chair recognizes the gentleman, Mr. Maher.
Mr. MAHER. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
When the original cosponsor memo was circulated on this

issue, Big Ben Roethlisberger was playing in college. T.O. had
not even played a game with the Eagles. The issue has been
postponed long enough. Please do not number yourself among
those who are blocking progress.

Thank you, Mr. Speaker.

On the question recurring,
Will the House agree to the motion?

The following roll call was recorded:

YEAS–51

Biancucci Hanna Petrarca Staback
Caltagirone Harhai Petrone Surra
Casorio Josephs Pistella Tangretti
Corrigan Kotik Ramaley Thomas
Costa Leach Readshaw Tigue
Curry Lederer Roebuck Vitali
DeLuca Manderino Ruffing Walko
Dermody Markosek Sabatina Wansacz
Fabrizio McCall Sainato Wheatley
Freeman McGeehan Samuelson Wojnaroski
Gergely Melio Santoni Yewcic
Grucela Mundy Siptroth Youngblood
Haluska Pallone Solobay

NAYS–139

Adolph Ellis Kenney Reed
Allen Evans, D. Killion Reichley
Argall Evans, J. Lescovitz Roberts
Armstrong Fairchild Mackereth Rohrer
Baker Feese Maher Rooney
Baldwin Fichter Maitland Ross
Barrar Flaherty Major Rubley
Bastian Fleagle Mann Sather
Bebko-Jones Flick Marsico Saylor
Belardi Forcier McGill Scavello
Belfanti Frankel McIlhattan Schroder
Benninghoff Gabig McIlhinney Semmel
Beyer Gannon McNaughton Shapiro
Birmelin Geist Metcalfe Smith, B.
Blackwell George Micozzie Smith, S. H.
Blaum Gerber Millard Sonney
Boyd Gillespie Miller, R. Stairs
Bunt Gingrich Miller, S. Stern
Buxton Godshall Mustio Stetler
Cappelli Good Myers Stevenson, R.
Causer Goodman Nailor Sturla
Cawley Grell Nickol Taylor, E. Z.



2006 LEGISLATIVE JOURNAL—HOUSE 1565

Civera Harhart O’Brien Taylor, J.
Clymer Harper Oliver True
Cohen Harris O’Neill Turzai
Cornell Hasay Parker Veon
Crahalla Hennessey Payne Waters
Creighton Herman Petri Watson
Daley Hershey Phillips Williams
Dally Hess Pickett Wright
Denlinger Hickernell Preston Yudichak
DeWeese Hutchinson Pyle Zug
DiGirolamo Kauffman Quigley
Diven Keller, M. Rapp Perzel,
Donatucci Keller, W. Raymond Speaker
Eachus

NOT VOTING–1 
 
Bishop

EXCUSED–12

Cruz Kirkland Levdansky Steil
Gruitza LaGrotta Rieger Stevenson, T.
James Leh Shaner Wilt

Less than the majority having voted in the affirmative, the
question was determined in the negative and the motion was not
agreed to.

On the question recurring,
Will the House agree to the amendment?

The SPEAKER. On the amendment, the gentleman,
Mr. Vitali.

Mr. VITALI. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
A quick parliamentary inquiry.
The SPEAKER. The gentleman will state.
Mr. VITALI. I apologize; a quick interrogation of the maker

of the amendment, and then I would like to speak on it.
The SPEAKER. The gentleman, Mr. Clymer, indicates he

will stand. The gentleman is in order.
Mr. VITALI. Regrettably, I did not have a chance to read

this, as it was handed to me around noon, but I did read,
I believe it was 8343, which was made available late last night.
Other than the section with regard to impeachment and the
following section, what are the differences between these
two amendments?

Mr. CLYMER. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Mr. Speaker, if I may, I will defer to my colleague and the

prime sponsor of the bill, Representative Maher, but you are
correct in some of those categories that were excluded.
Thank you.

Mr. MAHER. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Consistent with the open, transparent process we have been

following, we listened to those who took the time to read the
amendment that was circulated. It has been an evolving process.
That is, of course, why there is a new one. It is a bit
disappointing to find out you have opted, in this couple of
hours, not to read this one, but—

Mr. VITALI. I was participating in caucus. To be clear,
I had not the opportunity to do that. Had this motion been
granted, I would have, but regrettably, I was precluded from
doing that.

The SPEAKER. Will the gentleman suspend. Will the
gentleman suspend.

Mr. Maher has the floor.
Mr. VITALI. I am interrogating, Mr. Speaker. My question

was the differences between the two amendments. I am not
giving him an opportunity to speak on final passage. I just want
to know the differences so I can talk, not so he can pontificate.

The SPEAKER. That is for the Chair to make a
determination, Mr. Vitali.

Mr. Maher is recognized.
Mr. MAHER. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
There were a number of purely technical corrections that

were made in our attempts to fold in SB 1 reconciliation
language from the retired members of the Supreme Court as to
clarifying the practice of law. If you will refer to the section
which speaks to the participation of an attorney in law and a
matter subject to adjudication, I think you will see there are
maybe three or four words which have been changed there,
genuinely in the intent to ensure that this bill will stand the
scrutiny of the Supreme Court so we do not find ourselves
without a lobbying law once again.

There were a couple of technical corrections made, because
we had members participating in our deliberative caucus
who raised concerns that something could be misconstrued.
For instance, there is language that someone could, really
cross-eyed, but could say meant that certain lobbyists were
being exempted, so that was corrected. There was language here
that, on the other hand, that would have had the unintended
consequence of criminalizing routine business behavior such as
the insurance salesman who earns a commission, and that is
certainly not the intent.

We have clarified on the reporting-standard language about
quarterly reporting to add some clarity. We have clarified in
terms of the regulations that must come, that the distinction
between what is a gift and what is hospitality, that that needs to
have some refinement.

Mr. Speaker, I think that captures the principal items, but
bear with me just a moment so I can make sure it is as complete
as possible.

I appreciate the assistance of my colleagues and staff. We
added for the sake of clarity a definition of “vendor” and added
for the sake of clarity a definition of “reporting period.” The
nature of these changes, for the most part, I think you will find
are really technical corrections to ensure that the law is not
subject to being misconstrued. That is probably as best an
explanation as I can offer for you, Mr. Speaker.

And of course, as you pointed out, we had two areas in there
that were very substantive but were very problematic and were
struck and were really an illustration of the sorts of drafting
gaps that can occur in an open, deliberative process where
multiple suggestions are being embraced and layered upon
one another in a drafting.

Mr. VITALI. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
May I speak on the amendment?
The SPEAKER. The gentleman is in order.
Mr. VITALI. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
I must reluctantly speak against this amendment,

Mr. Speaker, because this essentially is and will become the
bill, if passed. And, Mr. Speaker, I am very saddened today,
because I believe the public is being sold a bill of goods.
Mr. Speaker, I think this amendment and thus the bill gives the
public the appearance of reform but not the reality of reform,
and that is really a shame. In my view, that is worse than
passing no bill whatsoever.
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Mr. Speaker, I think there is an old saying that goes
something like, if you have defined the problem correctly, you
are halfway to solving it. So I think we have to think about what
is the problem here when we analyze what the solution to
solving it is.

Mr. Speaker, I think the problem here with regard to
regulating lobbyists is that the lobbyists have become not mere
information providers, which is their proper role; not educators
as to how a given piece of legislation may affect or not affect
them or their interests, not educators; but they have become our
friends. They have become people who buy us rounds of golf.
They have become people who buy us dinners at the—

POINT OF ORDER

Mr. MAHER. A point of order, Mr. Speaker.
Mr. VITALI. —at the finest midstate restaurants.
Mr. MAHER. A point of order, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER. Would the gentleman—
Mr. MAHER. Mr. Speaker, perhaps you could offer a bit of

guidance. I think it may be appropriate for a member to describe
his own behavior but it is not appropriate for a member to
attribute behaviors to others in ways which are clearly
disparaging. But if the speaker wishes to continue to describe
his own behaviors, I am happy to listen as long as he wants to
elaborate.

The SPEAKER. The Chair would like the gentleman to stick
to the Clymer amendment with either questions or statements
about the Clymer amendment.

Mr. VITALI. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
The Clymer amendment fails to address, which I view to be a

very serious problem in Harrisburg, whereas the lobbyists have
become our friends, not information providers. They are people
who buy us meals, take us to sporting events, treat us to rounds
of golf—

Mr. MAHER. Mr. Speaker?
Mr. VITALI. —and regrettably, Mr. Speaker—

POINT OF ORDER

Mr. MAHER. May I renew my point of order, Mr. Speaker?
Mr. VITALI. Mr. Speaker, you—
Mr. MAHER. Mr. Speaker?
Mr. VITALI. Mr. Speaker—
Mr. MAHER. Mr. Speaker, the gentleman is certainly not

describing my behavior—
The SPEAKER. The gentleman will yield; the gentleman

will yield.
Mr. Vitali, I have asked you several times to stay to the

amendment, okay?
For what purpose did the gentleman, Mr. Maher, interrupt?
Mr. MAHER. It was for a point of order or a point of

personal privilege, that I do take exception to Mr. Vitali
mischaracterizing my behavior or the behavior of others in this
chamber, and I would go so far as to say it is well known
throughout our establishments in this area over the years that no
one can even buy me so much as a drink, Mr. Vitali, so do not
you go off and try to disparage every member of this body.

The SPEAKER. The gentleman is out of order. The
gentleman is out—

Mr. MAHER. I apologize. I apologize, Mr. Speaker.
I apologize.

The SPEAKER. The gentleman is out of order.

Mr. Vitali.
Mr. VITALI. Let us be very clear. If Mr. Maher was

listening, I did not say anything personally with him. But I am
describing a reality, which he may not like hearing, but if you
go to Scott’s or if you go to Tavern On The Hill—

The SPEAKER. Mr. Vitali? Mr. Vitali?
Mr. VITALI. —you will see lobby—
The SPEAKER. Thank you, Mr. Vitali.
Does anyone else seek recognition at this time?

The Chair recognizes the gentleman, Mr. McGeehan.
Mr. McGEEHAN. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Mr. Speaker, to change the subject a little bit, I have a

parliamentary inquiry, please.
The SPEAKER. The gentleman will state.
Mr. McGEEHAN. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
On amendment 8197 to HB 700, is it the ruling of the Chair

that this amendment can be divisible between lines 27 and 28?
The SPEAKER. It is not the appropriate time for that,

Mr. McGeehan. The Chair will recognize you when that time
comes.

Mr. McGEEHAN. Thank you.

The SPEAKER. The gentleman, Mr. Gabig.
Mr. GABIG. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
I wanted to try to make three quick points, if I could.
I do encourage my colleagues to support this amendment.

I am on the State Government Committee and have served on
the State Government Committee since my second term and
have participated in the process on Mr. Maher’s bill and the
hearings that Mr. Clymer, the chairman, had that were open to
everyone. It was a very open process. I had some concerns
about some of the bills, including this bill, that it did not go too
far in reaching what I called grass-roots support. For example,
if my farmers in my area invited me to a picnic, do they
suddenly become lobbyists if they talk about a bill? Or if
somebody at a church picnic talks about a bill, is that a lobby?
So there are some concerns, constitutional concerns, that I had,
but I certainly wanted to get a strong lobby reporting and
registration bill moving.

And this was described earlier by somebody as weak tea,
I think is the term that I heard. I am not a tea drinker,
Mr. Speaker, but I am a coffee drinker, and I think this is a
strong cup of joe; a strong cup of joe. It has strong reporting and
registration, and it has very strong enforcement in it, civil
investigative powers by the ethics committee, civil and criminal
investigative and prosecution powers by the Attorney General.
It is a strong bill; it is a strong lobby reform bill. And I think as
my colleague from Cumberland County, Mr. Nailor, mentioned
earlier, this was not some backroom, last minute; this has been
going on a long time, and the rank and file has worked very,
very hard on this. Now, every single one of my amendments has
not been included in this, but it is time to move; it is time to
vote on this.

I want to say one more thing, though, Mr. Speaker. I heard
somebody before say, follow the money, and it was in reference
to Mr. Clymer’s amendment and Mr. Maher’s bill, and I know
that was ruled out of order on some kind of procedural matter,
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but I just want to say, I thought that was an attack on the
motives of those authors, who are some of the best men of
integrity that I have met here in Harrisburg since I have been
here. Mr. Maher and Mr. Clymer are men of integrity. They
have worked very, very hard. I have a ton of respect for them.
I thought that was out of line, and I think some of these other
comments have been out of line, and I think this is a good day
for this General Assembly to try to come together. There is
more work, as has been mentioned by others, that will go on
over in the Senate. This is not the final day for this, but there
will be more sunlight put on this.

I want to compliment the leadership for getting us here
today, and I hope we can do some good work and pass this
today.

Thank you very much, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
The gentleman, Mr. Maher.
Mr. MAHER. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Mr. Clymer’s amendment has been described a couple of

times by me, so I will pass over that except for to note that it is
the illustration of what can be accomplished through
deliberation and appreciation of the other points of view. It is a
bit ironic that some of those who would claim to prefer an
interactive process, when they have evidence of an interactive
process, when we actually proceed on that basis, then they
complain that an amendment has been changed. Some have said
they wanted changes; changes were made. Those same people
are now complaining that changes were made. It is a puzzle, a
puzzle that I know I will never resolve. But the members of this
chamber should stand proud in support today. With this
amendment and the couple of others that Mr. Clymer and I are
offering, Pennsylvania will have lobbying reform that is the
toughest, the most far-reaching lobbying proposal that has ever
been considered by this legislature.

With the amendments that are before us, it will go well
beyond the scope of SB 1, which started out as the Senate’s
mirror image of this bill. For the first time, light is going to be
shed in corners that have always been in darkness. For the first
time, the public will be able to know not just about lobbyists but
about who hires them, what they spend, and what they are
trying to influence. That is an enormous step forward. We are
not just restoring the law discarded by the Supreme Court; we
are heading into territory that was never considered before. And
with the follow-on amendment, which I will just mention, to
this, for the first time, light will be shed on lobbying activity
involving 5,000 local government units. Every dollar, every
dollar of the total cost spent by those working to influence the
Governor, the executive branch, the legislature, and all local
governments will be reported, will be in the sunshine. Every
dollar of the total cost of gifts and hospitalities received by any
sort of official – executive branch, legislative branch, our local
government – will be disclosed.

These are major steps forward and steps that are moving
forward with real teeth on enforcement. The independent Ethics
Commission will have the duty and authority to enforce, armed
with severe penalties. Offenders can be fined up to $50,000 per
offense. Offenders can be banned from lobbying anywhere in
this State for 5 years. These are serious penalties that I believe
will inspire serious compliance, and this is all being
accomplished without costing the taxpayers a nickel. The
lobbyists and those that hire them will fund the system through
the fees charged for registration and reporting.

We have the opportunity today to move forward with real
lobbying reform that can be accomplished before we leave for
the summer. I appreciate all of the input and support that I have
had from both sides of this aisle in this House and the input
I have received from the Senate and the input I have received
from organizations as diverse as Common Cause and ACLU to
the local government associations and so forth. We have done
our level best, but sooner or later the time comes when we have
to complete the exam, when we have to turn in the paper, and in
this case, this is a pass-fail test. I hope you will join me as a
force for reform and not as an obstacle to progress.

Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER. The Chair recognizes the gentleman,

Mr. Cappelli.
Mr. CAPPELLI. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Mr. Speaker, I rise in strong support of the Clymer

amendment to HB 700. No member of this chamber, at least on
this side of the aisle, has championed the cause of true lobby
disclosure and reform more so than the gentleman from
Allegheny County, Mr. Maher, or for the length of time that he
has endeavored to effectuate this needed and important
legislation and reform. For any member of this hall to imply
or suggest that an amendment offered by the gentleman,
Mr. Clymer, the chairman of our State Government Committee,
could in any way, shape, or form represent sleight of hand or a
backroom deal or something disingenuous is outlandish and
insulting. He is the epitome of integrity. He is the true essence
of reform and of progress, and I want to commend both of them
for defending the process, for defending the spirit of
cooperation in developing this amendment, and most
importantly, I want to commend our Speaker, the gentleman,
Mr. Perzel, for making this issue a priority before we leave here
at the end of this month, and as well, the Democratic leadership
who have echoed that call.

Let us move our State forward, let us help end cynicism, and
let us make accountability reality in Pennsylvania. Thank you,
Mr. Speaker.

The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
The Chair recognizes the gentleman, Mr. Thomas.
Mr. THOMAS. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Mr. Speaker, I concur that Mr. Clymer and Mr. Maher have

put a lot of work into this bill, and, Mr. Speaker, let me set the
record straight up front. I am going to be supporting the Clymer
amendment and HB 700. I am going to be supporting it
primarily because of two reasons.

One, Mr. Speaker, Pennsylvania needs to join all other States
in providing some regulatory scheme, some statutory scheme, as
to how business will be done in the Commonwealth of
Pennsylvania. I am going to be supporting it, secondly, because,
Mr. Speaker, I am interested in moving the process forward so
that we can get to issues that are more relevant to the people of
the 181st Legislative District. And, Mr. Speaker, I respect the
fact that Mr. Maher and Mr. Clymer believe that this is an
important issue, and I, too, believe that it is important, but
if you come from where I come from, if you come from the
181st Legislative District and if you come from Philadelphia
County and you have to witness a 4-year-old who is hanging
onto life because some punk decided to shoot and did not care
about whom the bullet would hit, Mr. Speaker, violence with
guns is a priority for Thomas—

The SPEAKER. Mr. Thomas? Mr. Thomas?
Mr. THOMAS. Mr. Speaker—



1568 LEGISLATIVE JOURNAL—HOUSE JUNE 22

The SPEAKER. Mr. Thomas, the amendment.
Mr. THOMAS. I am dealing with the Clymer amendment

and why I am supporting the Clymer amendment, because
I want to move it on so that we can get to the issue of violence
with guns, we can get to the issue of minimum wage, we can get
to the issue of decent and affordable housing, and we can get to
the issue of health care. Those are the issues that are priority for
the people of the 181st in Philadelphia County. So my second
reason for supporting the Clymer amendment is to move it
forward.

Last but not least, Mr. Speaker, last but not least, I have been
here for 17 years, and I think that it is a national disgrace on the
way we went about getting to the Clymer amendment. I think
what we participated in this afternoon, shame on all of us,
especially those who believe that the process by which we got
to the Clymer amendment was fair, open, and a testimony to
democracy in America, because it clearly is not a testimony to
what we have known as democracy in this country.

Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
The Chair recognizes the gentleman, Mr. Blaum.
Mr. BLAUM. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Mr. Speaker, I rise in support of HB 700 with the Clymer

amendment, which is before us right now. I remember 19 years
ago when we did the Pennsylvania Ethics Act, and we made that
a very strong piece of legislation, and that is what we have
before us here today, make no mistake about it. I think it is
interesting and one thing that continues to be overlooked is that
we had a lobbyist disclosure law in Pennsylvania that passed the
House, that passed the Senate and was signed by a Governor,
but eventually it was struck down by the Supreme Court. That is
the only reason that Pennsylvania remained the only State
without one, is because the strong law which we passed was
struck down by our courts.

Meeting the constitutional requirements established by
the court has been difficult, has taken a while to get done.
I congratulate the Speaker, who formulated a task force to try
and meet, to try and meet the constitutional requirements and
objections of the Supreme Court. I congratulate the makers of
the amendment and of the bill and the leaders on our side of the
aisle who worked with them to construct a bill which would
pass both chambers of the House and could obtain the signature
of the Governor.

So I think before us— I am pleased with the result. I think
we have, again, something that we can be very proud of, as the
gentleman, Mr. Maher, was espousing earlier. So I would ask
the members for an affirmative vote, and let us send this to the
Pennsylvania Senate, and if they think there are changes to be
made à la SB 1, I will be happy to look at them, but make no
mistake about it, we should not leave here on the 30th of June
without having passed this into law. This is the best that— This
is a darn good piece of legislation. It is the best work product of
not only the Speaker’s task force but our committee system, and
it is now in front of us for the yeas and nays.

I urge members for an affirmative vote.
The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
The Chair recognizes the gentleman, Mr. Markosek.
Mr. MARKOSEK. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Mr. Speaker, I also rise in favor of the Clymer amendment.

So often in this chamber we are in a situation where we are, to
quote the old saying, “darned if you do, darned if you don’t,”

and this certainly is one of those times. There are things about
this whole process and certainly this amendment that I could
find and I am sure folks back home would say, you know, that
is not enough or that is not correct or you ought to do more, but
on the other hand, this is a big step in the right direction. It is a
step towards better enforcement and certainly far, far greater
enforcement and far, far greater legislation than we currently
have on the books relative to this issue.

It is one of these, again, one of these issues that if I had my
druthers, it would be much stronger. However, we do work in a
legislative body here. We work in an environment that is
designed for give-and-take, and perhaps there was not as much
of that as there could have been, but as it stands right now, right
in front of us this very moment, it is the best thing that we have,
and I am going to vote for it for that reason.

Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
The Chair recognizes the gentleman, Mr. Pallone.
Mr. PALLONE. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
I also rise to support final passage of HB 700, and while

I think that we could have done better, we certainly have what
we have. I am old enough and wise enough to know, to take my
own grandmother’s advice, that when you have lemons, you
make lemonade, and I think that is exactly what we have here
today, is we have lemons so we are going to have lemonade.
I wish it had a little bit of sweetener in it to make it a more
palatable taste for passage, but it is what we have and we shall
live with it. Campaign expense reform, lobbying expense
reform is certainly an issue that is important in Pennsylvania,
and we are now going to become part of, a number in the ranks
of other States who have some lobbying disclosure legislation
on the books.

Again, while I do not necessarily stand here completely
pleased with what we have, we certainly have something. It is a
beginning, and we have got the future of our careers to improve
this particular law, and I would ask all of the members to vote in
favor.

Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
The Chair sees no other members standing with the

exception of Mr. Vitali. Mr. Vitali will be recognized, but he
will be recognized on the Clymer amendment— The
gentlelady, Ms. Manderino, wishes to speak?

Ms. MANDERINO. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
I am kind of in the same place as the last speaker. I just want

to reinforce that where we are right now is on the amendment,
and for those of us who felt that this amendment cut us out from
having our say, I would suggest a “no” vote on the amendment,
because the amendment is the vehicle that is cutting off all other
amendments from being in order, and then assuming the
amendment passes or whether it passes or fails, you can be a
“yes” on final passage to move the process forward, because
whatever passes here today will not be in the same form and
will need to go to the Senate, and we do want to keep moving
the process forward.

So personally I would recommend a “no” on the amendment
that is before us, because it cut off the process and giving
everyone else a say, and then a “yes” on final passage, whether
final passage is HB 700 as it came out of committee or HB 700
as amended.

Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
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The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentlelady.
The Chair intends to return to Mr. Vitali on the Clymer

amendment, A8417, with the proviso that should the gentleman
get into the conduct that he was cut off three times for, that we
will immediately go to a vote on the amendment.

The Chair recognizes the gentleman, Mr. Vitali.
Mr. VITALI. Thank you, Mr. Speaker. I thought you were

just putting me at the end to give me the benefit of being able to
comment on other people’s speaking.

Mr. Speaker, the problem basically with this amendment,
which I was trying to bring out when I was at the podium
before, is that it is not going to solve the problem. Mr. Speaker,
it is not going to change the culture up here where lobbyists
have become our friends.

Mr. Speaker, I think what you need to do in a bill and what
this amendment fails to do is basically four things: You need to
disclose at a minimum what lobbyist, is giving what gift or
other benefit, to what legislator, to move forward what bill or
issue. Four things: what lobbyist, is giving what, to what
legislator, to move forward what issue. You need those
four things, because unless the public sees that – and what this
ultimately is about is public disclosure – unless the public sees
what their legislator is getting from whom and why, you are not
going to shape the conduct of that legislator.

Mr. Speaker, this bill fails to do that for a number of reasons.
What this bill disappointingly only does is requires lobbyists
and principals to give aggregate numbers and link them to
specific bills or issues. It might require them to say, I gave
X thousands of dollars, spent X thousands of dollars generally
on direct communication or Y thousands of dollars on indirect
communication. That is not useful information to the public to
look at their own legislator, look at his conduct. That is not
going to change this culture up here where lobbyists and
legislators are friends.

Mr. Speaker, we may think this is historic, we may think this
is far-reaching, the Clymer amendment is, but let us put this in
context. All we are doing is disclosing in broad terms. Other
States have said, no gifts whatsoever, zero, not even a cup of
coffee; other States have said, you can give what you want, but
first penny disclosure, everything has to be disclosed. So we are
well along. We are passing a weak bill at best, but ultimately we
are passing a bill that is not really going to change anything, and
that is why this bill is worse than no bill at all, because what we
do up here is, we are creating the appearance of reform, we
move along to another issue, and we do not revisit it.

So I think because of that, it is best to send a resounding
“no” on this amendment, defeat it, keep the pressure on for real
reform and real change, because frankly, that is what people
really want to see. That is why we lost 17 members last election.
That is why we may lose more in the fall.

The SPEAKER. Mr. Vitali? Mr. Vitali?
Mr. VITALI. People want real reform. So I urge a “no” vote

on Clymer.

On the question recurring,
Will the House agree to the amendment?

The following roll call was recorded:

YEAS–182

Adolph Evans, J. Mackereth Ross
Allen Fabrizio Maher Rubley
Argall Fairchild Maitland Ruffing
Armstrong Feese Major Sabatina
Baker Fichter Mann Sainato
Baldwin Flaherty Markosek Samuelson
Barrar Fleagle Marsico Santoni
Bastian Flick McCall Sather
Bebko-Jones Forcier McGeehan Saylor
Belardi Frankel McGill Scavello
Belfanti Freeman McIlhattan Schroder
Benninghoff Gabig McIlhinney Semmel
Beyer Gannon McNaughton Shapiro
Biancucci Geist Metcalfe Siptroth
Birmelin George Micozzie Smith, B.
Bishop Gerber Millard Smith, S. H.
Blackwell Gergely Miller, R. Solobay
Blaum Gillespie Miller, S. Sonney
Boyd Gingrich Mustio Staback
Bunt Godshall Myers Stairs
Buxton Good Nailor Stern
Caltagirone Goodman Nickol Stetler
Cappelli Grell O’Brien Stevenson, R.
Casorio Grucela Oliver Sturla
Causer Haluska O’Neill Surra
Cawley Hanna Pallone Taylor, E. Z.
Civera Harhai Parker Taylor, J.
Clymer Harhart Payne Thomas
Cohen Harper Petrarca Tigue
Cornell Harris Petri True
Corrigan Hasay Petrone Turzai
Costa Hennessey Phillips Veon
Crahalla Herman Pickett Walko
Creighton Hershey Pistella Wansacz
Daley Hess Preston Waters
Dally Hickernell Pyle Watson
DeLuca Hutchinson Quigley Williams
Denlinger Josephs Ramaley Wojnaroski
Dermody Kauffman Rapp Wright
DeWeese Keller, M. Raymond Yewcic
DiGirolamo Keller, W. Readshaw Youngblood
Diven Kenney Reed Yudichak
Donatucci Killion Reichley Zug
Eachus Kotik Roberts
Ellis Lederer Rohrer Perzel,
Evans, D. Lescovitz Rooney Speaker

NAYS–9 
 
Curry Melio Roebuck Vitali
Leach Mundy Tangretti Wheatley
Manderino

NOT VOTING–0 
 

EXCUSED–12

Cruz Kirkland Levdansky Steil
Gruitza LaGrotta Rieger Stevenson, T.
James Leh Shaner Wilt

The majority having voted in the affirmative, the question
was determined in the affirmative and the amendment was
agreed to.
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GUESTS INTRODUCED

The SPEAKER. The Chair recognizes the gentleman,
Mr. Argall, for the purpose of some announcements.
Mr. Argall?

Mr. ARGALL. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Mr. Speaker, we have been joined today by some special

guests, by the James A. Finnegan Foundation interns:
Bernadette McFadden from Dickinson College, interning with
the Department of Health; Megan Wolf from Messiah College,
interning with the Department of State; John Bayard from
Elizabethtown College, interning with DCED (Department of
Community and Economic Development); Drew Bell from
Wake Forest, at DCED; Jason Theobald from Elizabethtown,
at PENNVEST (Pennsylvania Infrastructure Investment
Authority); and Bryan Troop from the University of Pittsburgh,
interning with the Department of Education.

As a 1979 Finnegan intern, I am hopeful that their
experience will be as helpful as mine was. It is a wonderful
program. I know they are joined by Eric Fillman, a former
member of Representative Cohen’s staff, also a former intern
and president of the foundation.

Please, if all members could join us in wishing them a very,
very helpful and enjoyable and learning summer.

VOTE CORRECTION

The SPEAKER. For what purpose does the gentleman,
Mr. Melio, rise?

Mr. MELIO. Is it proper to correct the record, Mr. Speaker?
The SPEAKER. Yes.
Mr. MELIO. On amendment 8417 to suspend the rules,

I would like to be in the negative. My machine malfunctioned.
The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.

CONSIDERATION OF HB 700 CONTINUED

On the question,
Will the House agree to the bill on third consideration as

amended?

The SPEAKER. The gentleman, Mr. McGeehan.
Mr. McGEEHAN. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Mr. Speaker, I move to suspend the rules for the

consideration of amendment – where is it – 8402 to HB 700.
The SPEAKER. We had recognized you because it was time

for the first parliamentary inquiry that the gentleman had.
We will recognize you when the proper time comes for the
second motion you have made.

Mr. McGEEHAN. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.

On the question recurring,
Will the House agree to the bill on third consideration as

amended?

RULES SUSPENDED

The SPEAKER. The Chair recognizes the gentleman,
Mr. Maher.

Mr. MAHER. Mr. Speaker, I offer amendment No. A8444
and ask for an immediate suspension of the rules in order to be
able to offer that amendment.

On the question,
Will the House agree to the motion?

The SPEAKER. On that question, Mr. Maher.
Mr. MAHER. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER. The gentleman, Mr. Smith, yields to the

gentleman, Mr. Maher.
Mr. MAHER. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
I would appreciate a vote in favor of suspension for this very

brief amendment, which is illustrative of the deliberative, open
process where people pointed out a couple of ways where the
bill could be misunderstood, absent the technical correction.
I assure the members these corrections are intended strictly to
ensure that the bill is understood as intended.

The SPEAKER. On the suspension, does the Democrat
leader wish to be recognized?

Mr. DeWEESE. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
This is a technical amendment that we have discussed, and

I would ask for an affirmative vote.

PARLIAMENTARY INQUIRY

The SPEAKER. For what purpose does the gentleman,
Mr. Thomas, rise?

Mr. THOMAS. A parliamentary inquiry, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER. The gentleman will state.
Mr. THOMAS. I am just curious, and I heard that this is a

technical amendment, but please explain to me how is it the
Maher amendment is able to get in and the other 16 could not
get in?

The SPEAKER. Because the Maher amendment amends the
amendment that just went into the bill. We will be taking up
other amendments later on today that do the same thing.

Mr. THOMAS. A parliamentary inquiry, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER. Yes.
Mr. THOMAS. Since it amends the amendment, is there

any—
The SPEAKER. It amends the bill as amended.
Mr. THOMAS. Pardon me?
The SPEAKER. It amends the bill as amended.
Mr. THOMAS. Okay. It amends the bill. Now, does that run

to substance or form? Is it amending the bill substantively, or is
it amending the bill in terms of how the information is
organized?

The SPEAKER. That is a question for the gentleman,
Mr. Maher. The gentleman, Mr. Maher, will answer the
question.

Mr. MAHER. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
This amendment genuinely is simply a technical amendment,

as we understand the process of the interaction with the
Legislative Reference Bureau and then people read what comes
forth, and in our great hope that the bill will be understood as
intended, this provides a couple points of clarification, and if
you would like, we could go through the whole thought process,
but it really is guarding against a misinterpretation of the bill
and it is completely vanilla, and that is why I would ask for your
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indulgence, because it really is purely a technical correction to
what we just considered from Mr. Clymer.

Mr. THOMAS. Mr. Speaker, as the young people say, I felt
you at first, but then when you mentioned the word
“clarification,” that raised my eyebrows. So may I ask if you
would please point out in the bill where the change is being
made so that it provides greater clarification?

Mr. MAHER. Yeah; I would be very happy to.
On page 18, on line 5 and line 14, there was twice the phrase

“an agency’s” included when that would serve to arguably limit
the application so that it is not across all the government aspects
that are intended to be covered by the bill. This is supposed to
be global, across the executive branch, the legislative branch,
and we did not want any confusion that the words “an agency’s”
might introduce. So we are looking to strike that. So it deals
with procurement generally, not just procurement by an agency,
so it makes it clear that the broader scope was intended.

The second one is to ensure that the language as to vendors
dealing with procurement, that lobbying firms and lobbyists
could not argue that they would fall into the exemption granted
vendors, and I think we would all agree that it would be fairly
important to ensure that a lobbying disclosure bill actually did
not allow any argument by the lobbying community that they
could be exempt, and it is one of these things that the language
has been there for some time but it has only been the fresh,
close reading of the last few days which has really caused that
alternative interpretation to have been offered, and this is just to
cement it down, that there is no way that it should be
misconstrued.

The SPEAKER. Does the gentleman have a further
parliamentary inquiry?

Mr. THOMAS. Yes, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER. What would that be, Mr. Thomas?
Mr. THOMAS. So that I can feel comfortable with that

clarification, is it correct to say that the only two places where
technical changes are being made are page 14 and page 18?

The SPEAKER. Mr. Thomas, that is correct.
Mr. THOMAS. And the technical changes are limited to the

area of procurement as it relates to agencies and as it relates to
vendors. Is that correct?

The SPEAKER. That is what the gentleman has said, yes.
Mr. THOMAS. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER. Sure.
Mr. THOMAS. I just wanted the record to be clear.

Thank you; thank you, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.

PARLIAMENTARY INQUIRY

The SPEAKER. For what purpose does the gentleman,
Mr. Pallone, rise?

Mr. PALLONE. A parliamentary inquiry, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER. The gentleman will state.
Mr. PALLONE. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
I believe it would go to the maker of the amendment in terms

of a query, but the amendments on the screen are actually
amendments to the amended bill, not the actual bill that is on
the screen, correct?

The SPEAKER. The Chair has said that, yes.
Mr. PALLONE. Okay. Because it was not clear in trying to

insert.

Does the Speaker know whether or not the amendment as
proposed, by inserting the new language, will affect law firms in
any way?

The SPEAKER. That is not a parliamentary inquiry. The
gentleman can ask that if the rules are suspended for the
amendment that is before us.

Mr. PALLONE. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.

On the question recurring,
Will the House agree to the motion?

The following roll call was recorded:

YEAS–191

Adolph Fairchild Major Rubley
Allen Feese Manderino Ruffing
Argall Fichter Mann Sabatina
Armstrong Flaherty Markosek Sainato
Baker Fleagle Marsico Samuelson
Baldwin Flick McCall Santoni
Barrar Forcier McGeehan Sather
Bastian Frankel McGill Saylor
Bebko-Jones Freeman McIlhattan Scavello
Belardi Gabig McIlhinney Schroder
Belfanti Gannon McNaughton Semmel
Benninghoff Geist Melio Shapiro
Beyer George Metcalfe Siptroth
Biancucci Gerber Micozzie Smith, B.
Birmelin Gergely Millard Smith, S. H.
Bishop Gillespie Miller, R. Solobay
Blackwell Gingrich Miller, S. Sonney
Blaum Godshall Mundy Staback
Boyd Good Mustio Stairs
Bunt Goodman Myers Stern
Buxton Grell Nailor Stetler
Caltagirone Grucela Nickol Stevenson, R.
Cappelli Haluska O’Brien Sturla
Casorio Hanna Oliver Surra
Causer Harhai O’Neill Tangretti
Cawley Harhart Pallone Taylor, E. Z.
Civera Harper Parker Taylor, J.
Clymer Harris Payne Thomas
Cohen Hasay Petrarca Tigue
Cornell Hennessey Petri True
Corrigan Herman Petrone Turzai
Costa Hershey Phillips Veon
Crahalla Hess Pickett Vitali
Creighton Hickernell Pistella Walko
Curry Hutchinson Preston Wansacz
Daley Josephs Pyle Waters
Dally Kauffman Quigley Watson
DeLuca Keller, M. Ramaley Wheatley
Denlinger Keller, W. Rapp Williams
Dermody Kenney Raymond Wojnaroski
DeWeese Killion Readshaw Wright
DiGirolamo Kotik Reed Yewcic
Diven Leach Reichley Youngblood
Donatucci Lederer Roberts Yudichak
Eachus Lescovitz Roebuck Zug
Ellis Mackereth Rohrer
Evans, D. Maher Rooney Perzel,
Evans, J. Maitland Ross Speaker
Fabrizio

NAYS–0 
 

NOT VOTING–0 
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EXCUSED–12

Cruz Kirkland Levdansky Steil
Gruitza LaGrotta Rieger Stevenson, T.
James Leh Shaner Wilt

A majority of the members required by the rules having
voted in the affirmative, the question was determined in the
affirmative and the motion was agreed to.

On the question recurring,
Will the House agree to the bill on third consideration as

amended?

Mr. MAHER offered the following amendment No.
A08444:

Amend Sec. 2 (Sec. 1303-A), page 14, line 1 (A08417), by
inserting after “law”

, a lobbyist or lobbying firm
Amend Sec. 2 (Sec. 1307-A), page 18, line 5 (A08417), by

striking out “an agency’s”
Amend Sec. 2 (Sec. 1307-A), page 18, line 14 (A08417), by

striking out “an agency’s”

On the question,
Will the House agree to the amendment?

The SPEAKER. On that question, Mr. Pallone.
Mr. PALLONE. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Will the maker of the amendment stand for a brief

interrogation?
The SPEAKER. The gentleman indicates he will stand for

interrogation. The gentleman is in order.
Mr. PALLONE. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Just probably one question. Does the amendment as

proposed affect lobbying disclosure relative to law firms in any
way?

Mr. MAHER. No.
Mr. PALLONE. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
The gentleman, Mr. Thomas.
Mr. THOMAS. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
May I interrogate the speaker?
The SPEAKER. The maker of the amendment, the

gentleman indicates he will stand for interrogation.
Mr. THOMAS. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Mr. Speaker, you indicated that the changes were limited to

page 18 and page 14. I just have one question. On page 14,
section 1303-A, which is amending section 2, you asked by
inserting “law” after “a lobbyist or lobbying firm.” Would you
explain that, please?

Mr. MAHER. Yes. Mr. Speaker, this gets back to that
technical clarification where there is a definition of “vendor,”
and later in the bill, it talks about exemptions, and there is an
exemption for vendors who sell services, and someone raised
the point that unless lobbying firms and lobbyists were
specifically excluded from the definition of “vendors,” that
someone could, as foolish as it might seem, but someone might
be able to launch the argument that lobbyists and lobbying firms
deserve to be exempted on the bill, and we certainly would not
want that kind of mischief.

Mr. THOMAS. Okay. So this in effect would strengthen—
Mr. MAHER. Absolutely. This strengthens the bill, and it

was a good catch, and I wish I could remember who caught it so
I could give him credit, because it was a good catch.

Mr. THOMAS. Well, we will give it to Mr. Clymer.
Thank you, Mr. Speaker.

Mr. MAHER. I support that.

On the question recurring,
Will the House agree to the amendment?

The following roll call was recorded:

YEAS–191

Adolph Fairchild Major Rubley
Allen Feese Manderino Ruffing
Argall Fichter Mann Sabatina
Armstrong Flaherty Markosek Sainato
Baker Fleagle Marsico Samuelson
Baldwin Flick McCall Santoni
Barrar Forcier McGeehan Sather
Bastian Frankel McGill Saylor
Bebko-Jones Freeman McIlhattan Scavello
Belardi Gabig McIlhinney Schroder
Belfanti Gannon McNaughton Semmel
Benninghoff Geist Melio Shapiro
Beyer George Metcalfe Siptroth
Biancucci Gerber Micozzie Smith, B.
Birmelin Gergely Millard Smith, S. H.
Bishop Gillespie Miller, R. Solobay
Blackwell Gingrich Miller, S. Sonney
Blaum Godshall Mundy Staback
Boyd Good Mustio Stairs
Bunt Goodman Myers Stern
Buxton Grell Nailor Stetler
Caltagirone Grucela Nickol Stevenson, R.
Cappelli Haluska O’Brien Sturla
Casorio Hanna Oliver Surra
Causer Harhai O’Neill Tangretti
Cawley Harhart Pallone Taylor, E. Z.
Civera Harper Parker Taylor, J.
Clymer Harris Payne Thomas
Cohen Hasay Petrarca Tigue
Cornell Hennessey Petri True
Corrigan Herman Petrone Turzai
Costa Hershey Phillips Veon
Crahalla Hess Pickett Vitali
Creighton Hickernell Pistella Walko
Curry Hutchinson Preston Wansacz
Daley Josephs Pyle Waters
Dally Kauffman Quigley Watson
DeLuca Keller, M. Ramaley Wheatley
Denlinger Keller, W. Rapp Williams
Dermody Kenney Raymond Wojnaroski
DeWeese Killion Readshaw Wright
DiGirolamo Kotik Reed Yewcic
Diven Leach Reichley Youngblood
Donatucci Lederer Roberts Yudichak
Eachus Lescovitz Roebuck Zug
Ellis Mackereth Rohrer
Evans, D. Maher Rooney Perzel,
Evans, J. Maitland Ross Speaker
Fabrizio

NAYS–0 
 

NOT VOTING–0 
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EXCUSED–12

Cruz Kirkland Levdansky Steil
Gruitza LaGrotta Rieger Stevenson, T.
James Leh Shaner Wilt

The majority having voted in the affirmative, the question
was determined in the affirmative and the amendment was
agreed to.

The SPEAKER. The House will be at ease.

On the question recurring,
Will the House agree to the bill on third consideration as

amended?

MOTION TO SUSPEND RULES

The SPEAKER. The Chair recognizes the gentleman,
Mr. McGeehan.

Mr. McGEEHAN. Mr. Speaker, I move for an immediate
suspension of the rules for amendment A8399.

The SPEAKER. On that question, the Chair recognizes the
gentleman, Mr. McGeehan, for an explanation.

Mr. McGEEHAN. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Mr. Speaker, if I may be so bold as to correct you, I am

offering amendment A8417, as amended by the Clymer
amendment.

Pardon me, Mr. Speaker; it is amendment 8402 to HB 700.
The SPEAKER. Mr. McGeehan moves for a suspension of

the rules for amendment A8402.

On the question,
Will the House agree to the motion?

The SPEAKER. On that question, a brief explanation,
Mr. McGeehan.

Mr. McGEEHAN. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Mr. Speaker, this amendment would bar any Senator or

Representative during the term for which they serve in elective
office from receiving any earned income by serving as an
officer or member of a board of any association, corporation, or
other business entity.

The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
The Chair recognizes the majority leader.
Mr. S. SMITH. Mr. Speaker, I would urge the members to

vote against the suspension of the rules.
The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.

On the question recurring,
Will the House agree to the motion?

The following roll call was recorded:

YEAS–74

Bebko-Jones Gannon Myers Siptroth
Belardi George Pallone Solobay
Biancucci Gerber Petrarca Stetler
Bishop Goodman Petrone Sturla
Blackwell Grucela Pistella Surra
Buxton Haluska Preston Tangretti
Caltagirone Hanna Ramaley Thomas

Casorio Harhai Rapp Tigue
Cawley Josephs Readshaw Vitali
Cohen Kauffman Roberts Walko
Corrigan Leach Roebuck Wansacz
Costa Manderino Rohrer Waters
Curry Mann Ruffing Wheatley
Daley Markosek Sainato Williams
DeLuca McCall Samuelson Wojnaroski
Dermody McGeehan Santoni Yewcic
Flaherty McIlhattan Schroder Youngblood
Frankel Melio Shapiro Yudichak
Freeman Mundy

NAYS–114

Adolph Fabrizio Kotik Raymond
Argall Fairchild Lederer Reed
Armstrong Feese Lescovitz Reichley
Baker Fichter Mackereth Rooney
Baldwin Fleagle Maher Ross
Barrar Flick Maitland Rubley
Bastian Forcier Major Sabatina
Benninghoff Gabig Marsico Sather
Beyer Geist McGill Saylor
Birmelin Gergely McIlhinney Scavello
Blaum Gillespie McNaughton Semmel
Boyd Gingrich Metcalfe Smith, B.
Bunt Godshall Micozzie Smith, S. H.
Cappelli Good Millard Sonney
Causer Grell Miller, R. Staback
Civera Harhart Miller, S. Stairs
Clymer Harper Mustio Stern
Cornell Harris Nailor Stevenson, R.
Crahalla Hasay Nickol Taylor, E. Z.
Creighton Hennessey O’Brien Taylor, J.
Dally Herman Oliver True
Denlinger Hershey O’Neill Turzai
DeWeese Hess Parker Veon
DiGirolamo Hickernell Payne Watson
Diven Hutchinson Petri Wright
Donatucci Keller, M. Phillips Zug
Ellis Keller, W. Pickett
Evans, D. Kenney Pyle Perzel,
Evans, J. Killion Quigley Speaker

NOT VOTING–3 
 
Allen Belfanti Eachus

EXCUSED–12

Cruz Kirkland Levdansky Steil
Gruitza LaGrotta Rieger Stevenson, T.
James Leh Shaner Wilt

Less than a majority of the members required by the rules
having voted in the affirmative, the question was determined in
the negative and the motion was not agreed to.

On the question recurring,
Will the House agree to the bill on third consideration as

amended?

The SPEAKER. Does the gentlelady, Ms. Manderino, wish
to suspend the rules to offer amendment A8453? The gentlelady
waives off.

Does that go for amendment A8454 also?
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On the question recurring,
Will the House agree to the bill on third consideration as

amended?

MOTION TO SUSPEND RULES

The SPEAKER. The Chair recognizes the gentleman,
Mr. Vitali.

Mr. VITALI. Mr. Speaker, I move for a suspension of the
rules for amendment No. 8450.

On the question,
Will the House agree to the motion?

The SPEAKER. On that question, the gentleman, Mr. Vitali,
a brief explanation.

Mr. VITALI. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
This is actually a very straightforward and hopefully

noncontroversial amendment. This would just add to that
quarterly report that lobbyists and principals have to file the
requirement that the specific issue being lobbied on or bill
number be included in that quarterly report so you know what
the lobbyist is lobbying on. So it strikes out “general issue” and
inserts “specific issue or bill number.” It kind of gives you a
sense for what specifically is being lobbied on.

So it is kind of harmless, and I am sure you will support me.
Thank you.

The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
The Chair recognizes the majority leader, the gentleman,

Mr. Smith.
Mr. S. SMITH. Mr. Speaker, I would ask the members to

vote against the suspension of the rules. Thank you.
The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.

On the question recurring,
Will the House agree to the motion?

The following roll call was recorded:

YEAS–59

Bebko-Jones Freeman Melio Siptroth
Belardi George Mundy Solobay
Bishop Gerber Pallone Stetler
Buxton Gergely Petrarca Surra
Caltagirone Haluska Petrone Tangretti
Casorio Hanna Pistella Tigue
Cawley Harhai Preston Vitali
Cohen Josephs Readshaw Walko
Corrigan Kotik Roberts Wansacz
Costa Leach Roebuck Waters
Curry Lescovitz Ruffing Wheatley
Daley Manderino Sainato Wojnaroski
DeLuca Mann Samuelson Yewcic
Fabrizio McCall Santoni Yudichak
Frankel McGeehan Shapiro

NAYS–130

Adolph Evans, D. Mackereth Reichley
Allen Evans, J. Maher Rohrer
Argall Fairchild Maitland Rooney
Armstrong Feese Major Ross
Baker Fichter Markosek Rubley
Baldwin Fleagle Marsico Sabatina
Barrar Flick McGill Sather

Bastian Forcier McIlhattan Saylor
Belfanti Gabig McIlhinney Scavello
Benninghoff Geist McNaughton Schroder
Beyer Gillespie Metcalfe Semmel
Biancucci Gingrich Micozzie Smith, B.
Birmelin Godshall Millard Smith, S. H.
Blackwell Good Miller, R. Sonney
Blaum Goodman Miller, S. Staback
Boyd Grell Mustio Stairs
Bunt Grucela Myers Stern
Cappelli Harhart Nailor Stevenson, R.
Causer Harper Nickol Sturla
Civera Harris O’Brien Taylor, E. Z.
Clymer Hasay Oliver Taylor, J.
Cornell Hennessey O’Neill Thomas
Crahalla Herman Parker True
Creighton Hershey Payne Turzai
Dally Hess Petri Veon
Denlinger Hickernell Phillips Watson
Dermody Hutchinson Pickett Williams
DeWeese Kauffman Pyle Wright
DiGirolamo Keller, M. Quigley Youngblood
Diven Keller, W. Ramaley Zug
Donatucci Kenney Rapp
Eachus Killion Raymond Perzel,
Ellis Lederer Reed Speaker

NOT VOTING–2 
 
Flaherty Gannon

EXCUSED–12

Cruz Kirkland Levdansky Steil
Gruitza LaGrotta Rieger Stevenson, T.
James Leh Shaner Wilt

Less than a majority of the members required by the rules
having voted in the affirmative, the question was
determined in the negative and the motion was not agreed to.

On the question recurring,
Will the House agree to the bill on third consideration as

amended?

MOTION TO SUSPEND RULES

The SPEAKER. Does the gentleman have a further
amendment?

Mr. VITALI. One more, Mr. Speaker, and I will be done.
This admittingly is— This is amendment 8449.
The SPEAKER. The gentleman is in order.
Mr. VITALI. Mr. Speaker, I move for an immediate

suspension of the rules in order to bring up amendment 8449.

On the question,
Will the House agree to the motion?

The SPEAKER. On that question, the gentleman, Mr. Vitali,
is recognized for a brief explanation.

Mr. VITALI. Very briefly, and candidly, this is a bit more
controversial.

It would require that on that quarterly report that a lobbyist
must file, if an elected official, legislator, or other elected
official receives anything of value in excess of $25 per year,
that legislator, elected official’s name, has to appear on the
quarterly report and also the specific bill or subject matter for
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which that expenditure of more than $25 was spent, going with
that theory of the bill needs four things: what lobbyist, is giving
what, to whom, for what bill.

So I ask for your support. Thank you.
The SPEAKER. On the motion to suspend, the Chair

recognizes the majority leader, the gentleman, Mr. Smith.
Mr. S. SMITH. Mr. Speaker, I would ask the members to

vote against the suspension of the rules.

On the question recurring,
Will the House agree to the motion?

The following roll call was recorded:

YEAS–54

Bebko-Jones George Melio Santoni
Belardi Gerber Mundy Shapiro
Bishop Gergely Pallone Siptroth
Buxton Haluska Petrarca Solobay
Caltagirone Hanna Petrone Stetler
Casorio Harhai Pistella Surra
Cawley Josephs Preston Tangretti
Corrigan Kotik Readshaw Vitali
Costa Leach Roberts Walko
Curry Lescovitz Roebuck Wheatley
Daley Manderino Ruffing Wojnaroski
Dermody Mann Sainato Yewcic
Flaherty McCall Samuelson Yudichak
Freeman McGeehan

NAYS–137

Adolph Evans, J. Mackereth Rooney
Allen Fabrizio Maher Ross
Argall Fairchild Maitland Rubley
Armstrong Feese Major Sabatina
Baker Fichter Markosek Sather
Baldwin Fleagle Marsico Saylor
Barrar Flick McGill Scavello
Bastian Forcier McIlhattan Schroder
Belfanti Frankel McIlhinney Semmel
Benninghoff Gabig McNaughton Smith, B.
Beyer Gannon Metcalfe Smith, S. H.
Biancucci Geist Micozzie Sonney
Birmelin Gillespie Millard Staback
Blackwell Gingrich Miller, R. Stairs
Blaum Godshall Miller, S. Stern
Boyd Good Mustio Stevenson, R.
Bunt Goodman Myers Sturla
Cappelli Grell Nailor Taylor, E. Z.
Causer Grucela Nickol Taylor, J.
Civera Harhart O’Brien Thomas
Clymer Harper Oliver Tigue
Cohen Harris O’Neill True
Cornell Hasay Parker Turzai
Crahalla Hennessey Payne Veon
Creighton Herman Petri Wansacz
Dally Hershey Phillips Waters
DeLuca Hess Pickett Watson
Denlinger Hickernell Pyle Williams
DeWeese Hutchinson Quigley Wright
DiGirolamo Kauffman Ramaley Youngblood
Diven Keller, M. Rapp Zug
Donatucci Keller, W. Raymond
Eachus Kenney Reed
Ellis Killion Reichley Perzel,
Evans, D. Lederer Rohrer Speaker

NOT VOTING–0 

 EXCUSED–12

Cruz Kirkland Levdansky Steil
Gruitza LaGrotta Rieger Stevenson, T.
James Leh Shaner Wilt

Less than a majority of the members required by the rules
having voted in the affirmative, the question was determined in
the negative and the motion was not agreed to.

On the question recurring,
Will the House agree to the bill on third consideration as

amended?

The SPEAKER. The Chair apologizes, Mr. Vitali. I did not
find this amendment on the system – so I was having trouble –
neither amendment, that one or the first one.

VOTE CORRECTION

The SPEAKER. For what purpose does the gentleman,
Mr. Flaherty, rise?

Mr. FLAHERTY. Mr. Speaker, on 8450, the previous
amendment, I could not get my button to vote. I wish to vote
“yes.”

The SPEAKER. The gentleman’s remarks will be spread
across the record. The Chair thanks the gentleman.

CONSIDERATION OF HB 700 CONTINUED

The SPEAKER. The Chair is aware of no further
amendments at this time.

On the question recurring,
Will the House agree to the bill on third consideration as

amended?
Bill as amended was agreed to.

The SPEAKER. This bill has been considered on three
different days and agreed to and is now on final passage.

The question is, shall the bill pass finally?
Agreeable to the provisions of the Constitution, the yeas and

nays will now be taken.

The following roll call was recorded:

YEAS–190

Adolph Fabrizio Maitland Ross
Allen Fairchild Major Rubley
Argall Feese Manderino Ruffing
Armstrong Fichter Mann Sabatina
Baker Flaherty Markosek Sainato
Baldwin Fleagle Marsico Samuelson
Barrar Flick McCall Santoni
Bastian Forcier McGeehan Sather
Bebko-Jones Frankel McGill Saylor
Belardi Freeman McIlhattan Scavello
Belfanti Gabig McIlhinney Schroder
Benninghoff Gannon McNaughton Semmel
Beyer Geist Melio Shapiro
Biancucci George Metcalfe Siptroth
Birmelin Gerber Micozzie Smith, B.
Bishop Gergely Millard Smith, S. H.
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Blackwell Gillespie Miller, R. Solobay
Blaum Gingrich Miller, S. Sonney
Boyd Godshall Mundy Staback
Bunt Good Mustio Stairs
Buxton Goodman Myers Stern
Caltagirone Grell Nailor Stetler
Cappelli Grucela Nickol Stevenson, R.
Casorio Haluska O’Brien Sturla
Causer Hanna Oliver Surra
Cawley Harhai O’Neill Tangretti
Civera Harhart Pallone Taylor, E. Z.
Clymer Harper Parker Taylor, J.
Cohen Harris Payne Thomas
Cornell Hasay Petrarca Tigue
Corrigan Hennessey Petri True
Costa Herman Petrone Turzai
Crahalla Hershey Phillips Veon
Creighton Hess Pickett Walko
Curry Hickernell Pistella Wansacz
Daley Hutchinson Preston Waters
Dally Josephs Pyle Watson
DeLuca Kauffman Quigley Wheatley
Denlinger Keller, M. Ramaley Williams
Dermody Keller, W. Rapp Wojnaroski
DeWeese Kenney Raymond Wright
DiGirolamo Killion Readshaw Yewcic
Diven Kotik Reed Youngblood
Donatucci Leach Reichley Yudichak
Eachus Lederer Roberts Zug
Ellis Lescovitz Roebuck
Evans, D. Mackereth Rohrer Perzel,
Evans, J. Maher Rooney Speaker

NAYS–1 
 
Vitali

NOT VOTING–0 
 

EXCUSED–12

Cruz Kirkland Levdansky Steil
Gruitza LaGrotta Rieger Stevenson, T.
James Leh Shaner Wilt

The majority required by the Constitution having voted in
the affirmative, the question was determined in the affirmative
and the bill passed finally.

Ordered, That the clerk present the same to the Senate for
concurrence.

SUPPLEMENTAL CALENDAR B

RESOLUTION PURSUANT TO RULE 35

Mr. DERMODY called up HR 808, PN 4346, entitled:

A Resolution extolling the elevation of Archbishop-designate
Donald W. Wuerl, Bishop of Pittsburgh, to lead the Archdiocese of
Washington, and congratulating him on his installation as Archbishop
on June 22, 2006.

On the question,
Will the House adopt the resolution?

The following roll call was recorded:

YEAS–191

Adolph Fairchild Major Rubley
Allen Feese Manderino Ruffing
Argall Fichter Mann Sabatina
Armstrong Flaherty Markosek Sainato
Baker Fleagle Marsico Samuelson
Baldwin Flick McCall Santoni
Barrar Forcier McGeehan Sather
Bastian Frankel McGill Saylor
Bebko-Jones Freeman McIlhattan Scavello
Belardi Gabig McIlhinney Schroder
Belfanti Gannon McNaughton Semmel
Benninghoff Geist Melio Shapiro
Beyer George Metcalfe Siptroth
Biancucci Gerber Micozzie Smith, B.
Birmelin Gergely Millard Smith, S. H.
Bishop Gillespie Miller, R. Solobay
Blackwell Gingrich Miller, S. Sonney
Blaum Godshall Mundy Staback
Boyd Good Mustio Stairs
Bunt Goodman Myers Stern
Buxton Grell Nailor Stetler
Caltagirone Grucela Nickol Stevenson, R.
Cappelli Haluska O’Brien Sturla
Casorio Hanna Oliver Surra
Causer Harhai O’Neill Tangretti
Cawley Harhart Pallone Taylor, E. Z.
Civera Harper Parker Taylor, J.
Clymer Harris Payne Thomas
Cohen Hasay Petrarca Tigue
Cornell Hennessey Petri True
Corrigan Herman Petrone Turzai
Costa Hershey Phillips Veon
Crahalla Hess Pickett Vitali
Creighton Hickernell Pistella Walko
Curry Hutchinson Preston Wansacz
Daley Josephs Pyle Waters
Dally Kauffman Quigley Watson
DeLuca Keller, M. Ramaley Wheatley
Denlinger Keller, W. Rapp Williams
Dermody Kenney Raymond Wojnaroski
DeWeese Killion Readshaw Wright
DiGirolamo Kotik Reed Yewcic
Diven Leach Reichley Youngblood
Donatucci Lederer Roberts Yudichak
Eachus Lescovitz Roebuck Zug
Ellis Mackereth Rohrer
Evans, D. Maher Rooney Perzel,
Evans, J. Maitland Ross Speaker
Fabrizio

NAYS–0 
 

NOT VOTING–0 
 

EXCUSED–12

Cruz Kirkland Levdansky Steil
Gruitza LaGrotta Rieger Stevenson, T.
James Leh Shaner Wilt

The majority having voted in the affirmative, the question
was determined in the affirmative and the resolution was
adopted.
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VOTE CORRECTION

The SPEAKER. For what purpose does the gentleman,
Mr. Wheatley, rise?

Mr. WHEATLEY. To correct the record, Mr. Speaker.
The SPEAKER. The gentleman is in order.
Mr. WHEATLEY. HB 2333 of yesterday, I was recorded as

a “yes.” I want to be recorded as a “no,” as well as HB 2653,
amendment 8265, I was recorded as a “yes.” I would like to be
recorded as a “no.”

The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman. The
gentleman’s remarks will be spread across the record.

There will be no further votes.

CONSUMER AFFAIRS
COMMITTEE MEETING

The SPEAKER. The gentleman, Mr. Flick.
Mr. FLICK. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Before the members leave the chamber, I just wanted to

announce that the committee meeting of the Consumer Affairs
Committee which was to have been held Tuesday morning at
10 o’clock is going to be moved up till Monday afternoon at the
first break, and we will meet in the rear of the chamber to
consider HB 2687.

I appreciate all the members attending the meeting.
Thank you.

The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
The meeting of the Consumer Affairs Committee which was

to have been held Tuesday morning at 10 o’clock is going to be
changed to Monday afternoon at the first break and will meet in
the rear of the chamber.

VOTE CORRECTION

The SPEAKER. The Chair recognizes the gentleman,
Mr. Hershey.

Mr. HERSHEY. Thank you, Mr. Speaker.
Yesterday, June 21, HB 2333, I failed to vote. I wish to be

recorded in the affirmative.
The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman. The

gentleman’s remarks will be spread across the record.

RULES COMMITTEE MEETING

The SPEAKER. The Chair recognizes the majority leader,
who calls for an immediate meeting of the Rules Committee.

BILL SIGNED BY SPEAKER

Bill numbered and entitled as follows having been prepared
for presentation to the Governor, and the same being correct, the
title was publicly read as follows:

SB 235, PN 1261

An Act amending the act of May 22, 1951 (P.L.317, No.69),
known as The Professional Nursing Law, providing for continuing
nursing education.

Whereupon, the Speaker, in the presence of the House,
signed the same.

BILL REPORTED FROM COMMITTEE,
CONSIDERED FIRST TIME, AND TABLED

SB 1201, PN 1735 By Rep. S. SMITH

An Act coordinating plans to reduce mercury emissions from new
and existing stationary sources in this Commonwealth; imposing duties
on the Department of Environmental Protection; and limiting certain
powers of the Environmental Quality Board.

RULES.

PARLIAMENTARY INQUIRY

PROFESSIONAL LICENSURE
COMMITTEE MEETING

The SPEAKER. The Chair recognizes the gentleman,
Mr. Gannon.

Mr. GANNON. Mr. Speaker, just a parliamentary inquiry.
I wanted to announce a committee meeting for June the 29th,

which is next Thursday, to comply with the 24-hour notice.
Would it be appropriate to announce that meeting now to
comply with that notice?

The SPEAKER. Yes.
Mr. GANNON. Okay. I would like to announce a meeting

of the House Professional Licensure Committee on Thursday,
June 29, in the library in the Ryan Office Building. The meeting
will probably be called from the floor, Mr. Speaker.

Thank you.
The SPEAKER. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
A Professional Licensure Committee meeting will be held on

Thursday, June 29, in the library of the Ryan Office Building.

Any further announcements? Corrections of the record?

RECESS

The SPEAKER. This House stands in recess to the call of the
Chair.

AFTER RECESS

The time of recess having expired, the House was called to
order.

BILLS AND RESOLUTIONS PASSED OVER

The SPEAKER. Without objection, any remaining bills and
resolutions on today’s calendar will be passed over. The Chair
hears no objection.
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RECESS

The SPEAKER. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from
Armstrong, Mr. Pyle.

Mr. PYLE. Mr. Speaker, I move that this House do now
recess until Monday, June 26, 2006, at 1 p.m., e.d.t., unless
sooner recalled by the Speaker.

On the question,
Will the House agree to the motion?
Motion was agreed to, and at 12:59 p.m., e.d.t., Monday,

June 26, 2006, the House recessed.


